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PRESIDENT'S BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 1995

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 1994

U.S. Senate,
Committee on Finance,

Washington, DC.
The hearing was convened, pursuant to notice, at 10:15 a.m., in

room SD-215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Daniel Patrick

Moynihan (chairman of the committee) presiding.
Also present: Senators Daschle, Conrad, Dole, Roth, Duren-

berger, and Grassley.
[The press release announcing the hearing follows:]

[Press Release No. H-8, February 16, 1994]

Finance Committee Sets Hearing on President's Budget, OMB Director
Panetta to Testify

Washington, DC—Senator Daniel Patrick Moynihan (D-NY), Chairman of the
Senate Committee on Finance, announced today that the Committee will hold a

hearing regarding the President's Budget for fiscal year 1995. The Committee will

hear testimony from Office of Management and Budget Director Leon E. Panetta.
The hearing will begin at 10:00 a.m. on Wednesday, February 23, 1994, in room

SD-215 of the Dirksen Senate Office Building.
"The Committee is interested to learn of the impact of the proposed budget on

programs under our jurisdiction," Senator Moynihan said in announcing the hear-

ing. "We also look forward to Director Panetta's observations on the program of last

year's Budget Reconciliation Act and his views on the Balanced Budget Amendment
which is scheduled for consideration on the Senate floor the week of the hearing."

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DANIEL PATRICK MOYNIHAN,
A U.S. SENATOR FROM NEW YORK, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE
ON FINANCE
The Chairman. A very good morning to our distinguished former

colleague and very able and hugely respected Director of the Office
of Management and Budget.
This is a regular annual hearing. It is the regular annual hear-

ing at which the Director of the Office of Management and Budget
is given the opportunity to come up and tell us what is in the
President's budget as it concerns the Committee on Finance. This,

by definition, is a very great deal because three-quarters of the

budget of the United States comes through this committee. The
more then we welcome this occasion to talk with our fi^end and
former colleague and now very respected Director.
We were not going to have opening statements, but the distin-

guished Republican Leader is here and I wonder if he would not
want to say something.

Senator Dole. I would just welcome. Director Panetta.

(1)



The Chairman. There you are.

Senator Dole. You are a friend of mine and we are happy to

have you here. We know that you will give us nothing but accurate
information.
The Chairman. Well, the record is open to be revised if at later

periods it is necessary. Good morning, sir, and would you proceed.
You have a written statement. We will place it in the record. Will

you go forward just as you like?

STATEMENT OF HON. LEON E. PANETTA, DIRECTOR, OFFICE
OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. Panetta. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I would ask that my
statement be made part of the record. What I would like to do is

walk through several charts that summarize the key points in the

budget and then be open to questions from the panel.

Again, I thank you for your invitation. It is an honor to come be-

fore this committee. And, indeed, this committee does have jurisdic-
tion over a good bulk of the Federal budget. This gives all of us an

opportunity to look at those elements and determine what future

course we need to take as part of our budget strategy.
The budget that we have presented, that the President pre-

sented, to the nation is a budget that tries to build on the founda-

tion that was laid last year with the enactment of the economic

plan. It is a tough budget. It tries to keep the economic recovery
on track. It does it through very strong deficit reduction, continuing
deficit reduction, almost $126 billion, a 40 percent cut in the defi-

cit, plus key investments that must be made for our future.

I think that all of us recognize, whether we are Republicans or

Democrats, that the 1992 election was a reflection of the finistra-

tion of the American people about the course of the country, with

regards to the budget as well as the economy.
The American people were concerned about what was happening

with the economy. They were concerned about the huge debt that

was piling up to the tune of over $4 trillion. They were concerned
about the ability of this country to provide jobs to people. They
were concerned about whether or not their children would have a

good future.

And for all of those reasons they wanted action here in Washing-
ton. They wanted both the President and the Congress no longer
to just blame each other about the problems, no longer to just try
to find ways around the problems, but to actually confront these

problems. That essentially is the message that we tried to build

into the economic plan last year, to take action and to try to re-

verse the path that we were on.

What we did last year, I think, essentially did reverse a lot of

those practices. Instead of rising deficits that were going fi-om $300
to $400 to $500 to $600 billion by the beginning of the next decade,
we have reversed that path. We now have shrinking deficits.

Instead of a tax system in this country that was moving towards
an unbalance, an unfairness, we have according to the Congres-
sional Budget Office a tax system that is more progressive than at

any time in the last 17 years. And instead of ignoring the future,
we are investing, to try to improve economic growth and to make
today's workers and our children more productive for the future.



And finally, the numbers that we present here are real numbers.
We have not engaged in rosy scenarios about where the economy
is going. The assumptions that are part of this budget are assump-
tions that are in the middle of the range in terms of both the blue

chip as well as other economists. We have no gimmicks or smoke
and mirrors similar to what was used in the past. What you see
is what you get.
Let me just briefly describe, if I can, through the use of these

charts the key points with regard to the budget. The first chart ba-

sically summarizes the key points in the budget itself as to what
we were trying to emphasize.

First of all, we were trying to stick to the $500 billion in deficit

reduction that both the Congress and the President enacted last

year. There were some that wanted us to waiver on some of the

provisions that were enacted, we refused to do that. We are stick-

ing to the $500 billion, both with regard to revenue as well as the

savings that were achieved in the entitlements.
In addition to that we are sticking to the spending caps. The

spending caps are very tough. We are looking at a hard freeze in

spending which means that what we spent in 1993 is what we are

going to spend in 1994, 1995, 1996, 1997, and 1998. That is a very
tough discipline that was enacted as part of the budget last year.
We now have tough discretionary caps that are in place for 5 years.

In addition to that, as a consequence, we have the lowest deficit

as a percent of GDP since 1979. We are looking at a falling deficit

to GDP ratio. I vdll have some additional charts that will point out
the significant change that we have. Instead of a GDP ratio that
is going up, we are basically bringing that down and cutting it in

half, as a matter of fact, by 1995.
In addition, we have a deficit that
The Chairman. Mr. Director, this is too important to pass just

without some metric. You say you are going to cut in half by 1995.
Mr. Panetta. That is correct.

The Chairman. Do you want to say fi-om what to what?
Mr. Panetta. That is correct. We are approaching almost 5 per-

cent of the deficit to GDP ratio in 1992. We are now looking at by
1995 cutting it to about 2.4 percent and hopefully 2.1 percent by
the end of the decade. So instead of having a rising deficit to GDP
ratio, we are now cutting that in half.

With or v^rithout health care reform, I should point out. I mean
we are doing very well v^th regard to the deficit to GDP ratio.

In addition, we have three, if we reduce the deficit in 1994 and
1995, as we expect, it will mark three straight years of reducing
the deficit. And as the President has pointed out, that is something
that has not occurred in this country for over 40 years.

Lastly, CBO does essentially confirm the deficit targets that we
have hit. As a matter of fact, CBO is baseline reflects lower deficits

for the years 1994, 1995 and 1996.
The next chart reflects where the deficit was headed before the

enactment of the President's plan and where we think we are head-
ed now. The upper line basically reflects those annual deficits. As
I said, what we were looking at were $300 billion annual deficits

going up to $400 billion by the end of the decade. If you look at



the early part of the century, they would increase again according
to CBO's projections.
What we have done on the bottom is brought that down. The

green line represents where we are with the 1995 budget, having
brought the deficit down to approximately $176 billion. Then as we
have pointed out, if we do not deal with health care costs in this

country, then obviously the deficit starts to rise by the end of this

decade and the beginning of the next century.
The red line indicates where we want to go with health care re-

form. Now that obviously involves some cost controls on health
care. I hope whatever plan is adopted by the Congress you must
absolutely focus on the essential cost controls that have to take

place, otherwise we will have instead of declining deficits, having
reversed that path, it will again begin to climb up.

I will have a point at the end of my comments here which I think
will illustrate how important it is to deal with health care costs.

On the issue of deficits as a percent of GDP—this was the ques-
tion that you asked, Mr. Chairman—this basically points out where
we were going between 1989 and 1992. Deficits as a percent of

GDP rose very close to 5 percent. By 1992 they were almost at 5

percent.
We have begun now to reverse those deficits as a percent of GDP.

We are going down to a point that we think will be around 2.4 per-
cent. As I said, we think we can bring that down to 2.3 percent and
with health care reform down to 2.1 percent.
This is a very important chart in the sense that where we were

headed and where we are now going represent two very different

directions. I think it is extremely important, again whether we are

Republicans or Democrats, that we keep the path of the deficit to

GDP ratio pointed downward.
Obviously, to get there has not been easy because it involves

some tough decisions, particularly with regard to spending cuts.

What we have done in the budget is recommended the following
kind of spending cuts.

Pete Domenici and I have done a lot of work on budgets. Pete
used to always say the test of a good budget is whether or not you
terminate an3rthing and whether you get rid of anything. We have
115 terminations here that involve numerous programs, some con-

solidation of programs. There are about 30 programs at the Depart-
ment of Education that we are essentially consolidating and asking
that we do away with. So there are a number of program termi-
nations that we have recommended here.

There are 300 cuts below the 1994 level. This is not below base-
line by the way. In the old days we used to say baseline was con-

sidering inflation increases. This is 300 programs that are cut
below what we spent in 1994. The 118,300 personnel reduction ob-

viously reflects the decision to do a 252,000 reduction over 5 years.
At the end of 1995 alone, we will have done 118,300 in the person-
nel reductions.

I would just mention the importance, therefore, of trjang to get
this buyout bill out of conference to try to assist us in being able
to target the personnel that we want out. If we are forced to use

RIF's, as you know, a senior person can basically bump somebody
who bumps somebody else, who eventually bumped somebody down



the line. And you eventually eliminate people who should not be

eliminated.
Sometimes they should. Sometimes they should not. More often

they should not. We are trying to streamline middle management.
We have, frankly, an overload of middle managers and it is better

if we can try to remove them.
We do about 16 billion cuts

Senator Dole. Can I ask you a question, please?
Mr. Panetta. Sure.

Senator Dole. You get a little help from the 1990 Budget Agree-
ment, too, right? I mean, that was a bipartisan agreement.
Mr. Panetta. There is no question that a lot of the things we

built last year into the economic plan were elements, particularly
the disciplines that were built in the 1990 agreements.

Senator Dole. Including the total amount non-Defense discre-

tionary spending. What is it, $540 billion or something in that

area?
Mr. Panetta. Well, there were caps that were established, as

you recall, in the 1990 agreement. We did not have a hard freeze

in place as we do now. But it obviously helped to create the dis-

cipline.
In addition to that we have the PAYGO requirement that was

part of the 1990 agreement, which was also an important element.

Senator Dole. That has been criticized by many in my party and
I thought the first time we tried it was better than the second time.

We could not pass the House Republicans the first time, so we had
to go back and reduce some of the spending cuts which we did not

think was a very good idea.

But I think it did help set the stage. I just wanted to reflect that.

Mr. Panetta. I have always said that it was very important to

put that agreement in place. Very frankly, I thought President
Bush made a serious mistake by not wanting to claim responsibil-

ity for what we put into that agreement. I thought he made a seri-

ous mistake not taking credit for the steps that were part of that

agreement. You have to make tough decisions. He made tough deci-

sions and then he tried to back away from them. I think that was
a mistake. There were some good things that were included in that

agreement.
The Chairman. But what you have just reported to us, the crisis

of public finance that was evident in 1990 and led to that summit,
the Fort Andrews agreement, that leading up to the 1993 Reconcili-

ation Act, seems to have broken the assent of deficit as a portion
of GDP, which is a lot of shorthand. But what it means, if you kept
going in that direction it was ruined. We seem to have reversed

that direction.

Mr. Panetta. Yes. I mean, we were clearly headed in a direction

where I think ultimately this country really would have headed to-

wards bankruptcy because we were headed towards $600 billion

annual deficits. We were eating up private capital in this country.
Just interest payments right now constitute, as you know, about

$210 bilHon of our budget. A lot of that is just the interest pay-
ments that accumulated on that debt that was built up at that

time. We just could not continue that path.



We have now successfully reversed that path. Whether we con-

tinue on that downward path is another challenge.
The Chairman. Right. But Senator Dole's point was a very apt

one.

Mr. Panetta. That is right.
The cuts themselves that—in the specific cuts, let me just men-

tion the bottom point, which I think is important. It is a 5-year cut
below baseline of $221 billion.

What do I mean by that? Let me have the next chart. Normally,
as you know, in budgets we have usually increased spending, what
we call a baseline budget that adds the inflation increases to the

budget. And then in the past when we cut a budget, we normally
have cut it from the increase in the baseline.

This budget, because it requires a hard freeze, will not permit
any increase for inflation. Now we could debate whether that is a
cut or not. I mean, I do believe, frankly, if we were cutting cost of

living increases for retirees, most retirees would consider that a

cut, even though it is a cut from an inflation increase.

There are obviously programs on the discretionary side where if

inflation is increasing the costs of those programs and we are not

maintaining inflation, people would consider that a cut—the stu-

dent loan program, for example. If you have to pay more for college
tuition and we are only providing a certain amount of student loan
because that is what we are leveled at, that could represent a cut

for that student.

But nevertheless, $221 billion is what we would have expected
with the inflation projections that we are looking at over the next
5 years to be added to the discretionary budget. That is out. We
are not going to be adding $221 billion. We are sticking to a hard
freeze cap which means that we will not adjust any of the pro-

grams, except if we move money around under the cap, obviously.
If we decide to cut programs below the cap and increase certain

programs, we have to do that below the hard freeze level that has
been established in the budget. The cuts that we have looked at—
we tried to establish some themes here to look at in terms of where
we would seek the cuts in the budget.

Let me just mention this. As a percent of GDP which is also an-

other measure, obviously, of where Federal spending is going. Fed-
eral spending as a percent of GDP—again between 1989 and
1992—was headed upwards. He was going to 23 percent Federal

spending to GDP.
We are now looking at a course headed towards 1996 in which

we are going to reduce overall Federal spending as a percent of

GDP down to about 21 percent, near 20 percent. That again is an
important chart in the sense that this was another path that we
have reversed as far as this country is concerned.
But I think it is a measure of the trend that we have now estab-

lished in terms of not only reducing the deficit but also trying to

reduce the level or percentage of spending to GDP.
Let me go to the chart as to the themes for cuts, because there

are obviously some sensitive cuts that are part of the proposal we
have made. We tried to use several approaches as we tried to judge
where the cuts should be made.



The first is managing government. This really flows from the
Vice President's National Performance Review. The key cut that is

represented here is the 118,300 on personnel reductions. We are

going to be trying to implement procurement reforms. We are

working with the committees to do that. That is another strong rec-

ommendation. We are trying to cut some of the bureaucracy associ-

ated with the whole procurement area and trying to improve that

system. That will produce some savings.
We are also streamlining the Agriculture Department. We are

looking at about 1,200 field offices that will be reduced in agri-
culture. That is a significant downsizing of the field office operation
at Agriculture. But it is the kind of thing we have to do in order
to manage government better and streamline our operations.
The end of the Cold War is continuing to produce savings with

regard to where the Defense budget is headed. I would add that

there are other areas where we are achieving savings as well. The
Department of Energy has had, obviously, labs for the production
of weapons. We are now able to reduce many of those labs and the

production of those weapons. So that also is producing additional

savings.
There are 7 of 14 departments that have less to spend in 1995

than they did in 1994—7 of 14 departments—and Energy and Agri-
culture are two of those.

We have better targeted government grants. I think we have to

ask the question whether the programs that are in place in fact hit

the targets that we establish.

There are some sensitive issues here. We have recommended, for

example, that we tighten up on the low income energy assistance

program and better target that program. It is not because we do
not believe in assisting those who experience very cold weather.
When LIHEAP was developed as a program, and I believe most

of the Senators here were around when that was developed, it

came as a result of the embargo on Middle Eastern oil in the late

1970's. The argument at the time was because of the increased fuel

costs, particularly in the Northeast, that we ought to try to target
assistance to low income people that were impacted by those costs.

What has happened over a period of years is we have developed
a formula that basically now distributes LIHEAP money almost
like an entitlement, regardless of need. So that, for example, if I

wanted to release $300 million to target it to the Midwest and
Northeast as we had to do this last week, under the old formula
I would be required to disburse some of that money to Hawaii, to

California, to Arizona, to States that were not impacted by the cold

weather.
So what I am asking for is the ability to try to develop a formula

that is better targeted. The Congress gave us that authority as a
matter of fact in the supplemental for the $300 million. As a con-

sequence, we were able to target the States that really suffered

temperatures below normal.
So by the ability to target the cold-weather States, plus counting

the number of low income households, we have been able to take
that program and make better sense of it and target the people
who are really in need. So I would ask for that kind of cooperation
in terms of that program.
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Operating costs on transit subsidies. This is also a sensitive

issue. The approach by the Secretary of Transportation is that
when it comes to the area of mass transit the Federal Government
has a more important role to play with regard to capital expendi-
tures—helping to buy the buses, buy the cars, build the rail sys-
tems.
So what we recommended was almost a 40 percent increase with

regard to the capital subsidies that are provided in mass transit,
almost about a $650 million increase on capital subsidies.

But in exchange for that we wanted to reduce the level of operat-

ing subsidies and allow the communities hopefully to pick up a lit-

tle more responsibility on that front. I know that is controversial.

I represented an area where we depended on operating subsidies.

So I know the sensitivity of that issue.

But on the other hand, if we are going to target money where
we really need to, it seems to me the capital side of the budget is

where the Federal Government ought to devote more of its re-

sources. But that is an issue we need to debate and obviously we
present that as an issue to be debated here.

On public housing, this is another issue where we were con-

cerned about targeting. Let me tell you the problem with public

housing. Again, it is not that we are against public housing. It is

that we have a pipeline in public housing of almost $8 billion. It

basically is a program in which we keep putting money into budget
authority, but the public housing is not being built at the other end
for whatever reason.

In part it is complications at HUD, in providing approvals; it is

complications at the community level, getting approvals for the

construction of public housing. But what is happening is, it is not

coming out. And what we need to do is provide incentives to those

communities that are building the public housing and reward those

building the public housing instead of just creating this fiction

where we are putting more money into budget authority and not

producing the public housing on the other end. Those are the kinds
of questions that need to be asked and that we need to work on

together.
Nonpriority programs, obviously there are—I have often said, I

guess there is no real nonpriority program. It depends on who you
talk to. Everybody has a priority with regard to a particular pro-

gram or it would not exist. But clearly we have to make decisions

about areas where we do not need to pump additional funds, pro-

grams that can be eliminated and the programs that really do not

count for the future.

The whole thrust of this budget is that when you set a hard

freeze, Congress has to make judgments, the President has to make
judgments, about priorities. What programs should the government
not be in? What programs should we cut back on? Which programs
do not work and which programs should we funnel money into?

That is the fundamental kind of challenge that faces all of us now,

particularly with this kind of budget.
And finally, paying for government services. Obviously, we have

provided some fees. The fee with regard to gun dealers is an exam-

ple of that that the Treasury has recommended. I would point out

that generally we are not proposing a huge amount of fees here.



Compared to the Bush budgets, we are about one-half of what was

proposed in fees.

But again, we do feel that there are areas where the Federal

Government ought to be compensated for the services that are pro-
vided. So there are some fees that are included.

With regard to the investment areas, and this again is the

thrust, if you want to put money into investments you have to find

the cuts. You have to be able not only to stay within the cap but

to determine in what programs you are going to find savings and
what programs are important to emphasize.

Obviously, these are the areas that the President, and I think

frankly many in the Congress, would support. We are looking at

education and training programs. We are looking generally in this

area at about a 24 percent increase over 1994 for education and

training.
What I mean by that is essentially on education, for example, we

are including additional funds for Title I, for disadvantaged ele-

mentary students, the Title I program that is currently going

through the Congress, Goals 2000, education reforms, which is cur-

rently working its way through the Congress. We have the School-

to-Work apprenticeship program that we are funding, plus the na-

tional service program which is being funded.

The WIC nutrition program I would also point out for pregnant
women and children is being fully funded here as well. On the

training programs, the President vdll introduce a proposal for

workforce security to try to combine some of the training programs
that we currently have, so that we are not only training but also

placing people.
I think very frankly this is an area that all of us need to ask

questions about, whether or not current programs in this area are

working. There are some we have identified that are not working
very well. We need to consolidate those, develop a workforce secu-

rity program that can be used not only for dislocated workers, but

can be used as part of a welfare reform effort as well.

In addition, we are looking at infrastructure. The whole tech-

nology and infrastructure area is increased by almost 22 percent.
In technology we increased investments for the NIST program. We
increased investments for defense conversion. We increased invest-

ments for infrastructure for full funding of ISTEA.

Congress passed the ISTEA bill. It is important. We want to pro-
vide full funding for the highway program under that proposal. It

is not easy to do because you obviously then have to find some sav-

ings elsewhere, but that is a priority. We think it should be done.

The Chairman. That, sir, is not just a priority, it is the Lord's

work.
Mr. Panetta. And the Lord sits in front of me. [Laughter.]
I think the point is, I mean the Chairman and others did put a

lot of work into that proposal and we think we need to stick by that

formula.
Rural development initiatives are also targeted for some help be-

cause we think again, particularly with regard to clean water, sew-

age, rural initiatives have to be funded as well.

On the environment we have an increase that we are rec-

ommending of about 24 percent. Largely, that is in clean water ini-
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tiatives and safe drinking water. We try to meet the challenge of

unfunded mandates. We have a tremendous requirement that is

out there on clean water, safe drinking water and we are trying to

provide the additional funding to the States and communities to be
able to meet those requirements.
On health care, aside from the health reform bill, we do provide

additional funding for the NIH, about a 5 percent increase for the
NIH and research efforts. It is the largest increase recommended
by a President in recent budgets. We have also provided additions

for the Ryan White Act to try to deal with those communities that

are impacted by the AIDS epidemic. We also provide additional

funding for drug treatment, particularly for hard core drug users.

Fighting crime. Because of what the Senate did on crime in en-

acting the $22 billion that would be devoted towards law enforce-

ment efforts, we have taken $2.7 biUion of that for 1995 and basi-

cally implemented it in the budget for providing 100,000 police on
the streets, implementation of the Brady bill, some of the commu-
nity partnerships against crime, particularly in the Department of

HUD, as well as a major initiative to try to tighten border security
and to try to slow down illegal immigration into this country.
And lastly, on national security, as the President has made very

clear, we have set a path for defense savings. We want to maintain
that path and not wavier from it, because we think as a result of

the bottom-up review that the path we are on does, in fact, provide
a good force structure for this country, good security for this coun-

try, and at the same time achieves the savings that we think can
be achieved as a result of the end of the Cold War.

In the end, Mr. Chairman, and members, the test of any eco-

nomic plan or budget for that matter is whether it is working or

not. We think that the effort to reduce deficits, to discipline spend-
ing at the Federal level is having a very positive effect and is con-

tributing to the economic recovery.
I think the indications of what is happening in the economy in

fact confirm that. We are seeing greater private sector job creation

as a consequence. I mean, obviously, a part of this is the recovery
itself, moving forward, but a lot of this is investment that has been
freed up because of deficit reduction. Instead of having the Federal
Government basically absorb that investment capital, this is in-

vestment that is going to businesses. And as a consequence, we are

seeing job production almost double what we saw between 1988
and 1992.
This next chart, I think, indicates where real economic growth is

headed. We are now seeing economic growth at again almost twice

the level that we saw over the last 4 years. It is on the right path.
We are seeing economic growth headed in the right direction right
now.
The last point I want to make is on investment. This is on in-

vestment and equipment. It is eight times—and this chart probably
tells it all. You now have eight times the level of investment in

terms of fixed equipment that we have had over the previous 4

years. It is obviously a result of lower interest rates. It is obviously
a result of greater capital availability, and it is a result of greater
confidence in the direction of the economy.
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Now let me tell you what the concerns I have are. I have ex-

pressed the positive side of this picture. Let me share with you
what I think some of the concerns are.

We are looking right now at the next 5 years. You have to ask
the question: Where is the major increase in spending going to take

place over the next 5 years? Ninety percent of the increase in

spending over the next 5 years—90 percent of the increase in

spending—is in these following areas: Health care, which is almost

going to add about 50 percent to the deficit; interest payments on
the debt, obviously, which is a problem that has developed as a

consequence of that $4 trillion national debt, which is not some-

thing we can do anything about directly. I mean you cannot just
stop interest payments on the debt, obviously. So that is an area
where we have very little to deal with other than to ultimately try
to reduce deficits.

Social Security is another area that is expanding because of the

people who are living longer and, therefore, draw their benefits. On
the other hand, Social Security also happens to be a system that

pays for itself and that is in surplus. So that it is a system that

basically is handling the increase that we are seeing here with re-

gard to Social Security.
The yellow portion there represents other entitlements, basically

agriculture, AFDC, some of the programs that serve the poor.
There is very little increase. There is probably an increase there
that reflects inflation more than anything else.

Senator CoNRAD. There is no increase in agriculture; is there?
Mr. Panetta. Not at this point.
Senator Daschle. Mr. Chairman, could I ask, Leon, does that in-

clude the cuts that are already in the present budget for Medicare
and Medicaid?
Mr. Panetta. That is correct.

Senator Daschle. So all the red is after the cuts?
Mr. Panetta. That is correct.

And the small—you cannot even see it, but the small red line at
the bottom represents discretionary spending. So the main point
here is that we have done a very good job on discretionary spend-
ing. When you develop a hard freeze on discretionary spending and
you basically have laid out a flat cap, you have a very tough budget
on discretionary spending.
On the entitlements, the chief culprit here is the health care side

of the entitlements. We have to do something to control those costs
in the out years. That is why, obviously, doing something on health
care reform is so important in this Congress to maintain that path
we are on towards reducing the deficit and keeping us on a down-
ward path.
These efforts complement each other. The first obviously was to

put the economic plan in place. The second is to stay on track with

discretionary spending. The third is to do health care reform. The
fourth is to do welfare reform as well, because that, too, will pro-
vide some additional disciplines in that area.
The fifth is, we have asked the Kerrey Commission, represented

by members here, to look at additional savings that we can achieve
in the entitlement area to try to implement additional disciplines,
to try to maintain that path that we are on. This is the future. This
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is the next challenge that we absolutely must address if we are

going to be able to keep those deficits on a downward path.
Let me, if I can, in summary mention some of the mandatories

here that we ultimately are going to have to deal with. One is obvi-

ously health care reform, and I have mentioned that. The second
is welfare reform. We think it is very important. The President will

introduce a welfare reform proposal. It is aimed at trying to pro-
mote parental responsibility, at trying to take people off of welfare
and put them to work, trying to substitute work for welfare by pro-

viding education and training, but expecting work at the end of 2

years by people on welfare, and trying to improve the systems that
we do have to try to provide the support system that is necessary
in order to get welfare reform done.
Mr. Chairman, you provided great leadership on this issue with

the Family Support Act of 1988. There was a great deal of support
for that in the Congress.
The Chairman. This committee did.

Mr. Panetta. That is correct.

And I think if we can build on those efforts with the welfare re-

form proposal, I think we can, in fact, implement something that
will truly be beneficial for the nation and particularly for the peo-

ple involved in the system.
On GATT, let me mention, this is an issue that is mentioned.

Under the PAYGO rule we are required to pay for that treaty as
we did with NAFTA. The reason we have not included specific pro-

posals in the budget is because this is an area, frankly, that has
to be negotiated between Democrats and Republicans alike in

terms of paying for this proposal. If we can develop a way to pay
for it together, then that is the way we ought to do it. That is es-

sentially what happened on NAFTA, is we worked together to de-

velop the PAYGO initiatives.

It is not going to be easy. We are looking at a cost right now on
GATT of anywhere from $12 to $13 bilHon.

The Chairman. $12 to $13 billion?

Mr. Panetta. That is correct, over 5 years.
The Chairman. We have been thinking $11 billion and thinking

that was a lot.

Mr. Panetta. Well, it could range as low as $11 billion; it could

range as high as $13 billion. For that reason, this is an area for

those that support the passage of that treaty, we have to negotiate
the PAYGO part of that out together.
The Chairman. Senators, could I call that to our attention. The

budget does not provide the $12 to $13 billion we will need for the
GATT. So we will have to find it ourselves, but in cooperation on
this.

Mr. Panetta. That is correct. We are currently in the process of

developing proposals. What I would like to do is to sit down with
both the minority and the majority here.

The Chairman. We do not have minorities and majorities on this

matter. You sit down with us and you are welcome any time.

Mr. Panetta. Good. Then we will do that, because we do need
to sit down and work through the proposals here because this is

going to be a difficult challenge as well.
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To sum up, I think as the President has said, this is a tough
budget, but it is also, I think, a very important time for us to reset

the destiny of this country, particularly with regard to our economy
as well as our budgets. We look forward to working with you. We
present budgets, as always, on the basis that we have to work to-

gether to try to ultimately implement their provisions.
As a member for 16 years up here, I am a believer in the legisla-

tive process and the Congressional process and the fact that we do

have to work together to achieve these goals. But we are working
within some very tight time lines here. We are also working within

some very tight constraints. It is going to require some tough
choices. But this is the way we need to do business for now and
for the future.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Panetta appears in the appen-
dix.]

The Chairman. Well, sir, thank you very much indeed. It was a

very clear presentation. And for the first time in a long while gen-

erally good news. I think Senator Dole made the point that be-

tween the 1990 agreement on the deficit and the 1993 budget rec-

onciliation legislation which we finished in August, we broke that

steady ascending deficit as a proportion of our total national prod-
uct.

It was going up. It has clearly stopped a year after the 1990. It

went up the next year, but then it leveled off and it is now coming
down. If we can keep that, we shall have done more for our econ-

omy than any other thing within the capacity of the Congress to

do or so I would think.

But now to questions. I am sure there will be many. Senator
Dole?
Senator Dole. I wonder if I could have that chart that has 1988

and 1992, then 1993.
Mr. Panetta. On the GDP, the deficit?

Senator Dole. No. The one that showed—the next to the last

chart you had there. That is it, yes, investment has grown. Again,
I know the Budget Director wants to put the best face on, but if

you just had the year 1992 there and 1993, I think it would be a
much different chart, because we did take action in 1990. And nor-

mally it takes 12 months or 18 months to have any impact.
We did not really pass the Clinton budget, it was not signed last

year until August 12, almost in the fourth quarter of 1993. So you
could not have had all these great things happen in the last 3

months of last year.

Again, I want to underscore the point that some of us voted for

that 1990 agreement and we were later criticized for it. But I think
the record—I understand the reason the administration would
show 1988 to 1992. But I think the record would show we did have
an impact and it did start to show up in 1992, particularly in the

last quarter. And it carried over into 1993 and then had a very

strong fourth quarter in 1993. Three weeks after we passed the

Budget Act the fourth quarter started or 2 to 2V2 weeks.
The Chairman. Perhaps we could ask the Director to give us the

numbers as you have described them, because clearly the last quar-
ter of 1993 was not the affect of the budget signed.

Senator Dole. No, it had not taken affect yet.

<->'-» r\ A r\
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Mr. Panetta. Senator, let me say, first of all I think that as I

have indicated there were important disciplines that were put in

place as a result of the 1990 agreement.
But had we not enacted additional deficit reduction, the addi-

tional $500 billion in deficit reduction, I think you would have seen

a very different chart here, because the reality is that what hap-

pened was that when we in fact offered the economic plan, I think

everyone recognized we were serious, and we began to see the im-

pact on interest rates actually early last year, even before we
passed the economic plan.
But the fact that we complemented what happened in 1990 with

the additional $500 billion in deficit reduction sent a very clear sig-

nal to the country and to the money markets that, in fact, we were
serious about reversing that trend in terms of the deficit.

So I think both had to work together. It took both actions to

drive us in the direction we are headed in and you could not have
done one without the other. If we had failed last year, if we had
failed to put deficit reduction into place, you would have seen a

very different picture because most people would have said we real-

ly are in bad shape. Interest rates would have continued to go up.
But because we were able to complement what happened in 1990

with the additional deficit reduction, I think you saw a much more

positive result. So some of the—I think there is enough credit to

go around for everybody. But I think that really is the clear pic-

ture. Senator.
Senator Dole. I am not trying to establish credit. But I think

there is a reason for it. I do not think we know what impact the

$255 billion in new tax is going to have yet. I think it is going to

take—and it may not be $500 billion. I think the CBO has reduced

it to about $430 billion in deficit reduction. So I think it is going
to take, what, another 12 months before we really see the impact
of the first Clinton proposal.

I do not suggest there was not a good effort on the part of the

President. I mean it is the effort he wanted to make.
I wanted to just mention one other area because there are a lot

of things where "past budgets were declared dead on arrival." This

one was sort of "missing in action." Health care reform is not in

there. Welfare reform is not in there. GATT is not in there. The
National Work Force Security Act is not in there. There are a num-
ber of the extenders, like targeted jobs tax credit and others that

are not presented in the budget.
So we have to find all that money. This committee really has a

burden when it comes to trying to find all the offsets. I do not know
what your charts would look like if you put all these things in here

that are probably going to happen. Targeted jobs tax credit I as-

sume will be extended and there are others. Low income housing
now is a permanent program, so that is in here.

The Chairman. We did that one.

Senator DOLE. We did that. That is an affirmative base. That is

in the budget. So I guess the point I would make is that certainly
I think you are going to have a lot of support, bipartisan support,
on some of the cuts. But many of those 115 terminations have been

coming up here every year. They could find their own way up here.

You know, they came up for 8 years of Reagan and 4 years of Bush.
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They do not need anybody to bring them up here. They know how
to get here. But they always survive.

What is the total savings of 115 terminations if you added them
all up?
Mr. Panetta. It is somewhere around $2.5 to $3 billion.

Senator Dole. You do not expect you will get them all, right?
Mr. Panetta. Well, you know, everybody has to find some place

to find the money. There are two places to go. One is that you re-

duce the level of investment in education or technology, for exam-

ple, and the other is that you find other places to cut.

Senator Dole. I just attended a press conference with Senator

Cohen from Maine who introduced a bill today, along with Senator

Kohl of Wisconsin, about another little program, SSI program,
where they determine in the Committee on Aging, and we have ju-

risdiction of the SSI program. There is $1.1 billion a year being

spent for alcohol and drug addicts.

You know, you talk about a small program. That is one I think

we will look at on a bipartisan basis, not that we do not want them
to get treatment. They do not get treatment. They take the money.
In fact, there are even cases where the payee is the local bartender.

He gets the check. He does not have to worry about going to the

bank; you just go there to get your liquor and the government
takes care of all that for you.
The point I would make is there are errors. It would certainly

be helpful to the administration. I know your good work in the

House as Chairman of the Budget Committee, and I have a lot of

confidence in you and Senator Domenici together. We will try to do

the best we can to support you in some of these very tough cuts.

If you added up all the things that would be left out, what would
be the picture?
Mr. Panetta. Well, I mean a lot depends, obviously. On health

reform we did include in the budget those elements of Federal

spending that were part of the health reform proposal. What is not

in the budget numbers is obviously the premiums. We have, obvi-

ously, a dispute with CBO as to whether or not premiums ought
to be counted as Federal receipts.

But, obviously, if we are to view premiums as a Federal receipt
—

and we would think that would be a bad precedent—but neverthe-

less, if that were to be the case, then we would reflect that in the

budget as well. So we took the position we are going to put every-

thing that we think goes into and comes out of the Federal Treas-

ury in the budget and you will find it there.

On welfare reform, to be frank. Senator, we have not decided the

elements of welfare reform. We are in the process of doing that. We
will introduce a bill the 1st part of April.
The Chairman. The 1st of April?
Mr. Panetta. In that area, the first part of that month.
The Chairman. The 2nd of April.
Senator Dole. The 2nd would be better, yes.
Mr. Panetta. Maybe the 2nd would be better.

Senator Dole. Let us go for the 2nd.

Mr. Panetta. under the PAYGO requirements we are required
to pay for it and we will do that. Whatever we submit is going to
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have to be fully paid for and CBO is going to have to score it as

being paid for.

On the extenders, frankly, on the extenders we felt if we do the

extensions on the extenders for early next year that we have more
than sufficient time to do the extenders in the next session.

The Chairman. Could I just interject here? Senator Dole men-
tioned the targeted jobs t£ix credit. It also includes employer edu-

cational assistance, about which this committee feels strongly and

correctly I believe.

Mr. Panetta. I think the administration shares that concern.

Senator Dole. Did you want to put in a good word for the bal-

anced budget amendment while we are here?

Mr. Panetta. Senator Dole, I have expressed myself on that a
number of times. I respect the people who believe that somehow we
have to change the Constitution to balance the budget. I respect
those viewpoints. But I am a believer that you do not have to

change the Constitution to do what is right.
The best evidence of that is the last 2 years. The President was

willing to exercise leadership; the Congress is willing to make
tough votes. That is the way our forefathers intended this process
to operate. They did not require a balanced budget amendment.

Twenty-eight Presidents have reduced deficits in the history of our

country without having to rely on an amendment to the Constitu-

tion.

I just think we begin to trivialize the Constitution if every time

there is a policy failure of some kind we have to change the Con-
stitution. We do not do it for crime. I mean, people could say we
are not controlling crime, so let us change the Constitution to say
that we are opposed to crime. We are not controlling drugs, let us

change the Constitution to require that we are opposed to drugs.
The Chairman. Sir, I do not think you are changing his mind.
Senator Dole. No, I think
Mr. Panetta. No, but I am feeling good about it. [Laughter.]
Senator DOLE. I think I will just put you down as undecided.

The Chairman. Put you down as undecided. [Laughter.]
Thank you. Senator Dole.

Senator Grassley?
Senator Grassley. On Defense, you're over programed by $20

billion for the next 4 years. I do not expect you to answer that now,

except it is just a fact—we are over programed by $20 billion.

Somebody has to come up with $20 billion to spend more there or

$20 billion to take out of the programs.
But what I am interested in right now is the fact that we have

not filled in some of the blanks for the out years. I have asked you
for that information and there has not been a deadline come up
yet. But I would like to have it, if I could, by February 28 so we
would have time to factor it in and consider the impact in the out

years before we adopt your budget resolution.

I submitted that in writing to you as a result of your appearance
before the Budget Committee and I just wanted to kind of empha-
size that at this point. You do not have any disagreement that we
are over programed by $20 billion?

Mr. Panetta. Senator Grassley, I
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The Chairman. Could I just interject so that our hsteners will

understand? By ovei- program, would you just want to define that,
Senator Grassley?
Senator Grassley. Yes. We have appropriated X number of dol-

lars for Defense and the Defense Department has programs under-

way that will actually spend $20 billion more than what we have
in there. So we either have to appropriate $20 billion more or they
have to bring their programs down.
Mr. Panetta. It is not quite that simple, Senator. What we have

said is the reduction in the Defense area over the next 5 years is

based on a bottom-up review. There are two complications that in-

volve consideration. I think this is what you are pointing to.

The first is the pay increase. We had recommended last year a

pay freeze for both military and civilian employees. The Congress
did not go along with the pay freeze, provided an increase on the

military side, and provided a locality pay increase on the civilian

side.

That became then a cost that had to be absorbed by all Depart-
ments. It is a significant cost at the Defense Department in excess
of $10 billion over the next 5 years. Pursuant to an agreement that
was discussed and worked out between the Chairman of the Senate
Armed Services Committee and the Vice President, we provided ad-
ditional funding in budget authority to the Defense Department to

cover the pay issue. They have indicated that they are able to do
that over these next 5 years.
The inflation issue is the second area. The Defense Department,

as with other departments that have to base their contracts over
a period of time, have to basically gauge a certain inflation number
for the future. Because of adjustments in that inflation number and
the projections in that inflation number, we had initially thought
that the costs would be somewhere around $30 billion that might
be added in terms of additional costs, but now that number is

somewhere around $20 billion.

Again, other departments are required to eat that inflation ad-

justment in their projections. With the Defense Department, what
we have agreed to do is to continue to review each year's budget
because there are continuing changes in the inflation projections.
So it may very well be that instead of a $20 billion problem, it

could a $10 billion problem, it could be a $5 billion problem, de-

pending on where the projections on inflation are going. So I would
not jump to the conclusion that we automatically are in excess of

$20 billion. That is a year to year judgment we ought to make
based on where inflation is going.
Senator Grassley. I think he accurately describes the situation.

The only thing I would say that you ought to be able to do in your
position is that you have to know when you put your budget to-

gether what the inflation factor is for every other program in gov-
ernment. We have that factor for every other program in govern-
ment. We need it for Defense before we can go ahead and make our
decision. It seems to me that it is legitimate that we have that.

Could I follow up on another question? The Chairman has al-

ready started or brought this discussion up about welfare reform.
I do not have any problem with the answer that you gave him
about what was in the New York Times and financing and every-
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thing. But is there any, as you are involved with the Vice President
on reinventing government, can we not presume that the same
principles that apply across the board to reinventing government,
doing things more efficiently and effectively, and having costs with-
in government from reinventing apply to welfare reform as well as

just a matter of a starting point?
I do not think that has been the discussion yet. The discussion

has been, well, if we are going to have welfare reform it is just

going to cost X number of dollars more.
Mr. Panetta. To the contrary, the debate that is going on within

the administration has been looking at all aspects. As a matter of

fact, we are looking at about 30 to 40 options for possible funding
of any kind of welfare reform proposal. And savings within the pro-

grams are among the areas that we are looking at in line with the
national performance review.

I think we are right. Senator. We ought not to just assume that
the programs are all operating properly. The SSI program, what
came out today, is the best example of the kind of thing that has
concerned us. It is true for SSI. It is true for other disability pro-

grams. We now have a task force that is reviewing those programs
because of the concerns that were raised by Senator Cohen and
others.

Senator Grassley. Well, then within the principles of

reinventing government, can we not assume that a more efficient

and a downsized welfare program would not necessarily cost $7 bil-

lion more? That was the point that I was trying to make.
Mr. Panetta. Well, I think depending on how you design welfare

reform you have to ask, the first question is, obviously, what are
the basic elements involved in welfare reform and what are the
costs of implementing those elements.

Secondly, how do you transition the program in because you can-
not just immediately put the entire reform in place. You have to

transition any program into place.
And then ultimately once you have put that fiill program into

place, what are the savings that can result. It is all of those ele-

ments that have to be considered.
So I do not dispute what you are saying, which is that we ought

to look ultimately to some savings here. But I think the question
of whether or not those savings can fully fund welfare reform de-

pends an awful lot on what are the elements you are trying to put
in place with welfare reform itself.

Senator Grassley. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you, Senator Grassley.
Senator Durenberger?
Senator Durenberger. Mr. Chairman, thank you.
Leon, thank you for being here. If I may, I would just like to use

the occasion to explore a little bit of the big red line called health
in the future, if you do not mind.
The Chairman. A real red line.

Senator Durenberger. And just sort of get a sense of how much
we really all have in common because there is so much of an em-

phasis on how different we are, from where the President is and
so forth in reform. But it will help me to understand how you are
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accounting for this if you can help me understand both your satis-

faction level with this and your frustration level.

When Bob Reischauer was here, the figures that he gave us for

10 years from now were that health care expenditures would rise

to approximately $2,220 billion in the year 2004. That is all public
and private expenditures combined. That is if nobody does any-

thing, the combination of the red line, which I assume is a Federal

subsidy and all other costs, would rise to $2,220 billion.

Then he indicated that if we adopted the President's program,
the costs in 2024 would rise to $2,070 billion and rounding it off

I guess we talk in terms of percentages of GDP at 20 percent if we
do nothing, 19 percent if we do all of these alliances and all the

rest of this stuff.

My question of him was, and I ask it of you, number one, are

those figures accurate. Then secondly, from your experience in this

body and your vision of the future, and your concern for this red

line, why would we go through all of the struggle over reform and

satisfy ourselves v^dth $2,070 billion in expenditures 10 years from

now, if, in fact, we knew we could do better than that. And maybe
therein is the problem.
But I know we can do better. I come from a State that is doing

better. I can look at national statistics. I can spend the rest of the

day here with you on geographic—I can go to the place where you
come fi-om in California and I can describe efforts at restraining
costs and improving quality and improving services.

I know that if we did what you do in your area and what we do
in my area we would be a lot less than 19 percent of GDP. So my
first question relates to your own personal comfort level, that

$2,070 billion is our settled goal for health care reform 10 years
from now.
The Chairman. Sir, did you say $2 billion?

Senator DURENBERGER. Yes. Today it is like 9 hundred and some
billion. I do not know what the figure is.

The Chairman. Do you not mean trillion?

Senator DuRENBERGER. Yes. Sixteen years and I cannot think in

those terms.
Mr. Panetta. I forget some zeros in there also.

Senator DuRENBERGER. $2,070 trillion in 1 year and we are going
to go through all this agony, all this effort, to settle for that.

Mr. Panetta. Senator, I have some of the same discomforts that

Bob Reischauer has as we look at the numbers here, because in

large measure we are dealing with cost estimates that we really
have never projected before.

As I have indicated I think to this committee and others, it took

us almost 6 months to develop some of the models for basically try-

ing to score the costs on the proposal that the President put to-

gether because for the first time you are asking the question, what

happens when you bring 30 or 40 million Americans onto the

health care system; what is their utilization; what is the impact on

businesses; what is the impact on employees?
Those are questions that we frankly did not have very good mod-

els for and we developed the best we can. I think they are as accu-

rate as have ever been developed in that area. Obviously, we are
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working to try to tighten up on these cost projections as much as

possible.
But we are dealing with an area, as I said, an area where we

do not have the kind of accurate cost estimates that we have had
in other areas and we are trjdng to develop those. We are going to

have to work with the Congress. We are going to have to work with
the members of this committee. And we are going to have to con-
tinue to work v^th CBO to try to develop the best estimates pos-
sible.

Let me just say in response to your question, I think you know
what the problem is. You know what that red is. The problem is

it has to be confronted. I believe the administration is open to pro-
posals to try to deal with that cost escalation out there. We have
to do that.

Senator DURENBERGER. Well, let me make two suggestions.
The Chairman. I know what you are talking about. You are talk-

ing from page 26 of the CBO study.
Senator DuRENBERGER. I am talking from memory.
The Chairman. But you are absolutely right though.
Senator Durenberger. Thank you.
The second thing that we talked about and this was the Chair-

man's motion, I believe, at that meeting is that we ought to have
some kind of a little gathering of some of these experienced esti-

mators at some point in time and try to find out if we are all esti-

mating the same sort of thing.
Because the argument that the President will make on the man-

aged competition part of his bill—the alliances and so forth—is the
same argument the rest of us will make on behalf of alternative ap-
proaches to managed competition. That is, you cannot bring either

the red line or any other of these costs down unless you change be-

havior.

We do not have—we did not get from Bob Reischauer an esti-

mate of behavior changes. We got the usual static estimate based
on whole figures and things like that. We desperately need—we
who are in this health reform thing together—we need to put our
heads together and find out if we can come up with a more reliable

estimating process, which may in part be retroactive after we see

things happen that we can convince and use to convince the Amer-
ican people, that in fact reform is worth it, reform is going to save

money as it extends coverage.
And the Chairman said at the conclusion of this discussion weeks

ago that he thought it would be a good idea that we get some peo-
ple together to discuss this issue. I hope CBO is part of that.

The Chairman. And we will ask them to be and ask 0MB. Can
I just make the point since I have the advantage of—Dr. Podoff
handed me the relevant chart. You are aptly right that the admin-
istration projects that by the year 2004 with health care reform the
total national health expenditures will be $2,070 trillion. Without
there would be $2,220 trillion. The savings is $150 billion, which
is not a small sum, but even so it is 7 percent. It is not something
radical.

Senator Durenberger. Mr. Chairman, can you imagine how en-

thused we could be about this process if the goal were that 10

years from now health expenditures, rather than being 19 percent
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of GDP or 6 percent more than they are now would be less than
they are today as a percent of GDP?

I think the American people would get more interested in what
we are doing. They do not understand managed competition. They
do not understand alliances. They do not understand any of this
sort of stuff. But if, in fact, the people that say they understand
this are convinced that a national goal of health expenditure that
is something other than a 6 percent of GDP growth is possible,
then they may say, well, those guys sound like they know what
they are doing.
The second point I would like to make, if I may, Mr. Chairman,

with due respect to my colleague from North Dakota, in the red,
the red I take it is the Federal subsidy expenditure.
Mr. Panetta. Federal cost. That is correct. Incidentally, that is

not based on health care reform. That is based on where we are
headed right now.
Senator DuRENBERGER. Exactly. Exactly. But in it the component

parts of Medicare, Medicaid, the tax subsidies and those sort of is-

sues.

Mr. Panetta. That is correct. The subsidies are not in there.

Senator DuRENBERGER. The tax subsidies are not in there?
Mr. Panetta. No, that is basically Medicare and Medicaid costs

right now.
Senator DURENBERGER. Wow. And again, just by way of a sug-

gestion, my view of the politics of all of this is that we are spending
too much time debating alliances and a bunch of things like that
and we are not spending enough time discussing what this commit-
tee is going to have to discuss, that is what are the component
driving policy forces behind these red lines.

Mr. Panetta. You are absolutely right. I think unfortunately
caught up in this kind of criss-cross debate that is taking place, we
continue to lose sight of one of the major questions. I mean, obvi-

ously, one of the questions is universal coverage and that is one of
the principles.
But we also have to look at, what is the most effective way to

control these costs. That is a fundamental issue here. Because if we
provide universal coverage but have these costs escalating out of

control, we will not serve this Nation very well. So you have to ask
that other question.

I guess the answer to your question. Senator, is that we really
do need to—I mean, obviously, CBO has focused on the President's

program, at least to the extent that in 10 years it does show that
we are moving in the right direction. There is some hope here.

I hope that they look at other proposals that are before the Con-
gress and give us their evaluation of the savings in these other pro-
posals, because I would wager to say that when you look at the
other proposals, we are probably going to get a worse picture.

Senator DuRENBERGER. Sure, because every one of the other pro-
posals on the coverage side does the political thing and gets out.

At least the President has not done that. He has made political

compromises but he has said this one is paid for, we pay for it with
an 80 percent employer mandate.
The rest of us have said, you know, we ought to do Medicare re-

structuring but we do not tell you how to do it. We ought to do low-
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income vouchers. But I think we are a Httle bit more precise on
how to do that than other people. But the reality is, Medicaid pol-

icy drives costs up. Medicare policy drives costs up. The tax policy
drives costs up.
Those are the three driving forces behind this. And no matter

how hard the market may work out there to try to take charge of

this, the basic policy is what is driving these costs up.
I am going to put in the record something I just learned about

risk contracts because I hope you have some wonderfiil people who
work for you that know about Medicare risk contracts and what
they are doing in your old District and what they are doing in Min-
nesota and so forth. But I think the Chairman would be very inter-

ested in seeing how people who are tr3ring to contain costs by buy-
ing through risk contracts are actually, you know, demonstrating
how you can bring these costs down, but they are being penalized
by the way the current system works.

I will put those in the record. I wish I had a little chart just to

show you visually because the picture in terms of the waste in the

way the fee for service system, particularly in Part B, works com-

pared to risk contracting. So I just want to say there are tremen-
dous opportunities if we keep our eye on something nobody else is

focusing on.

The Chairman. We are going to have a hearing tomorrow in

which you might want to do that.

Senator DURENBERGER. I will be there.

The Chairman. Can I make the point that I think is Senator

Durenberger's point, that the administration proposes with the re-

forms that in effect health care costs in dollar terms will double in

the next 10 years which Mr. Balmal might not be surprised to

learn.

Senator Conrad?
Senator CONRAD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to pick up on the point that Senator Durenberger was

making because I do think he is talking about something that

ought to be a central focus in this debate. We are at 14 percent of

gross domestic product now in terms of health care. The projection
is that we are going to go to 20 percent of gross domestic product
by the year 2004 if we fail to act.

But even if we follow the President's plan we are going to go to

19 percent of gross domestic product. Most people are saying we
are spending too much now at 14 percent of gross domestic product,
far more than any of our major competitors. Nobody else is at more
than about 9 percent of gross domestic product.
And yet we are talking about a reform proposal that takes us to

19 percent of gross domestic product, and that assumes the pre-
miums caps. If you read the CBO study, they say the premium
caps are the element of the President's plan which exercises the

greatest amount of discipline on these exploding expenditures. And,
frankly, I think the premium caps have very little chance of pass-

ing around here.

I wonder what the CBO analysis will be of this reform plan in

terms of the part of GDP that will be dedicated to health care with-

out the premium caps. We might be very close to the 20 percent
—
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$1 in every $5 in this economy going for health care by the year
2004—even with reform.

I think this is absolutely central to the issue. I know in my State
we are number one in a lot of things. We are number one in hard
red spring wheat. We are number one in the production of durham.
We are number one in the percentage of our income going for

health care, according to the Family USA study just out.

Mr. Panetta. You are number one in cold weather, too.

Senator Conrad. No. No. No. No. Minnesota takes that. We do
not want any distortion on that record.

Let me just say, this concerns me greatly because the thing that
I hear from the people in my State, only 9 percent do not have cov-

erage in my State—9 percent. The national average is 15 percent;
9 percent in North Dakota.
The thing that they are talking to me about are these exploding

costs that they are going to bankrupt families, they are going to

bankrupt businesses. This is the fastest growing part of State

spending. It is the fastest growing part of Federal spending, as

your numbers reveal. And I am not sure we have a plan in front

of us that really confronts that issue.

I salute the President for having a comprehensive plan and it is

better according to CBO's analysis than stajdng the current course.

But I am not certain any of them really address this cost explosion
in a meaningful way.
That leads me to my next point, which is really what I want your

reaction on, Leon. Again, I salute you for your presentation. I think

your presentations, both before the Budget Committee and the Fi-

nance Committee, have been excellent. I would give you very high
grades. I think you have been honest with us and I appreciate it.

Looking at debt held by the public in terms of our overall budget
position, I am one who has not taken a position on the balanced

budget amendment. Frankly, I would far prefer to balance the

budget absent a constitutional amendment. I do not think that is

the first choice.

But I may be left with voting for it because I just become con-

vinced we are not going to do the job any other way. Debt held by
the public, this chart—I do not know if you can see from there—
but it shows from 1988 to 2004 and you can see because of the ac-

tion we took last year, we have stopped the absolute explosion in

debt held by the public. And actually, we are seeing some decline
for several years in debt held by the public because of the action
we took last year.
But then in about 1998 it starts back up again. That concerns

me. I want to see debt held by the public as a percentage of our

gross domestic product coming down on a steady basis. That is

what I think most matters in economic terms.
I know the administration has said, well, health care reform will

be a part of continuing the progress. When I think of going from
14 percent of GDP for health care to 19 percent of GDP for health
care under the administration's plan, I really wonder, are we going
to be reducing debt held by the public as measured against the size

of our economy.
The Chairman. Can I just say by debt you mean all forms of

debt?
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Senator CONRAD. Yes. Well, I am talking now about debt held by
the public, which, of course, excludes the Social Security trust

funds, those funds that where we owe from one government ac-

count to another government account.
But I am wondering, what is your long-term projection with re-

spect to debt held by the public even given the health care reform
called for by the President. When we get into those out years, are
we going to see the debt continue to come down or are we faced
with this picture that I have from CBO?
Mr. Panetta. Let me refer to a chart that staff just handed me.

I will be happy to share this with you because it basically deals
with Federal debt held by the public, the very area that you raise

your question on.

Again, as a percent of GDP, it reflects that between now and
even going into the early 2000's, we are looking at, if you look at

1994, the percent of GDP represented by the Federal debt is about
52.3 percent. It goes down in 1995 to 51.9 percent and continues
on very much a downward trend through 2005, which shows about
47.6 percent of GDP.
Now, obviously, GDP is going up during that period of time. Your

debt is rising from $3.4 trillion to about $5.7 trillion.

Senator CoNRAD. But measured against the size of the econ-

omy
Mr. Panetta. But measured against the size of the economy-
Senator Conrad. Your estimates are that debt held by the public

will be in decline
Mr. Panetta. That is correct.

Senator Conrad [continuing]. Through 2004.
Mr. Panetta. 2005.
Senator Conrad. I would very much like to get those numbers.
Mr. Panetta. I would be happy to provide that.

Senator Conrad. Then what is your outlook past that? I guess
you do not have a project beyond that.

Mr. Panetta. I keep asking staff, what is the look out there be-

yond 2005 and it becomes much tougher to project obviously.
Senator Conrad. I tell you, I think this is terribly important. In

economic terms, it is what really matters, is this debt compared to

the size of the economy and that we have a very clear picture in

this balanced budget amendment debate on what those numbers
are, because it is certainly going to have an influence on my think-

ing about what I do here.
Mr. Panetta. I understand.
Senator Conrad. I thank the Chair for his courtesy.
The Chairman. No, thank you, sir, for your clarity. You would

not want to share that table with us, would you? We could put it

in the record.

Senator CONRAD. Sure. Yes.
The Chairman. We appreciate that.

The Chairman. Now, Senator Roth, you have been very patient,
sir.

Senator ROTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Panetta, it is always a pleasure to see you. Now, before I

came, I think you discussed in some detail the estimated fiscal

year. If I sound like gravel, I apologize. Can you hear me all right?
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Mr. Panetta. Yes.

Senator Roth. You estimated that the fiscal year 1995 deficit has

dropped by $120 billion since your February 1993 estimate. As I

understand it, you say that $83 billion comes ft-om last year's budg-
et bill. So I assume of that $120 billion, $40 billion, or roughly one-

third of it, comes from re-estimates.
Mr. Panetta. No. About $22 billion of that number would come

from basically interest savings, either through lower interest rates,
interest payments on the debt, or interest-related savings in pro-

grams, so we have estimated that about $22 billion is related to the
reduced interest rates which we think were a result of the eco-

nomic plan. About $21 billion is re-estimates. About half of that
number then is re-estimates.

Senator ROTH. All right. Then of the remaining $83 billion, how
much of the $83 billion is fi'om taxes?
Mr. Panetta. Half of that approximately is revenues and half of

that is savings, spending savings.
Senator ROTH. How much is from the Defense budget, by dollars?

Mr. Panetta. Of the one-half in spending, I would wager to say
about $13 billion.

Senator RoTH. $13 billion savings from Defense?
Mr. Panetta. Defense.
Senator RoTH. And how much is fi"om non-Defense discretionary

spending?
Mr. Panetta. About $3 billion.

Senator Roth. $3 billion of the total?

Mr. Panetta. That is correct. You have entitlement savings then
on top of that.

Senator RoTH. The Wall Street Journal says that domestic

spending will actually increase by $11 billion to $227 billion, or a
5 percent increase. Any comment on that?
Mr. Panetta. Again, the cap basically sets a level. Defense

spending is going down below that cap. We project that if we move
some of those savings, obviously, into the key investment areas
that you would see some increase in the non-Defense discretionary
side of the budget. As to whether that is the exact number, I can

give you at least our numbers on that as well.

[The information appears in the appendix.]
Senator ROTH. One of my concerns is the impact of what is hap-

pening to our small business constituents. They are now stuck with

having to pay retroactive tax increases for 1993, one-third of which
will be due on April 15th, together with a quarterly payment for

1994 that could be, I gather, as much as 30 to 40 percent higher
than the same time last year.
Then you have on top of that the administration's health care

proposal, which will mandate that they pay 80 percent of the pre-
mium for health care insurance up to 7.9 percent of payroll. That
is a pretty big payroll tax increase. Together with $5 billion more
in self-employment taxes on Sub-S corporations and changes in the
definition of independent contractors.

My question is: Out of the estimated $26 billion tax increase in
the 1994 fiscal year, and $44 billion tax increase in 1995, how
much of that money will come from returns filing with Subchapter
S income, as sole proprietors, or as partnerships?
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Mr. Panetta. I will have to get you the answer to that question.
Senator Roth. I would appreciate that, if we could have that.

Mr. Panetta. Sure, Senator.

[The information appears in the appendix.]
The Chairman. And thank you for that, Senator Roth.
Senator RoTH. One further question is a question in connection

with your job creation, comparing the job growth from 1988

through 1992, to 1993. I wonder if you could compare job creation

from 1981 to 1988, the Reagan years, to the period since January
1992. And could you also compare by types of jobs, for example,
part-time.
The Chairman. You mean January 1993, do you not?

Senator ROTH. Yes.
The Chairman. Distinguishing administrations.

Senator ROTH. Yes, that is correct. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Could you also give us that information? I assume you will want

to do this in writing.
Mr. Panetta. Sure.

Senator Roth. The t5T)e of jobs, whether part-time, full-time, sal-

ary, nature of the jobs, too.

Mr. Panetta. We would be happy to provide that.

[The information appears in the appendix.]
Senator Roth. Thank you.
The Chairman. Thank you, sir.

Just a few concluding points. First to say that I am pleased to

see that the President is addressing this whole question of Title I.

Not to get into war stories, but I was the person who negotiated
that matter in 1964 with the U.S. Catholic Conference and the

Commissioner of Education and so forth. There was a sentence in

the Democratic convention, the Democratic platform adopted in

New Jersey at Atlantic City, it was agreed that that sentence went
in the opposition to what was then called Federal aid, would be
withdrawn by those who had been opposed because it would make
it available to all schools and all children under the Constitution.

That was done under the Elementary and Secondary Education
Act of 1965, was on President Johnson's desk in April. It was a big
event for us. We finally got Federal education that was meant to

be targeted to low-income neighborhoods and in the excellent proc-
ess of legislation and now 435 such—I think it is about 400 dif-

ferent Districts. Is that right?
I know that Congressman Owens, Representative Owens, on the

House side is very much concerned about this and you are going
to try to help get this back into its original conception.
Mr. Panetta. That is right, targeting. It is actually essentially.
The Chairman. It was intended to be targeted to the children in

Districts that did not have the resources that others did.

Mr. Panetta. Right.
The Chairman. For which we very much thank you.
On Social Security, it is hard to see that it really is on the radar

screen of not just—I am not just thinking of the administration but
of the department. For example, one of the real issues we have

brought out there is the notch issue.
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It may not concern citizens your age, but persons a little older

than I. There are 7 million people or 6.5 million or so that really
do feel they are being cheated.

Mr. Panetta. My mother-in-law is one of them.
The Chairman. Your mother-in-law. Well, then you know about

this. They feel strongly.
Mr. Panetta. Very well.

The Chairman. And we feel otherwise, all right. But the Con-

gress created by statute the Commission on the Social Security
Notch Issue by statute in 1992. And the House has made the ap-

pointments, bipartisan—I mean, majority, minority. The Senate
has made the appointments—majority, minority. There are no ap-

pointments for the administration.
Can I ask you, I mean, the people concerned—your mother-in-

law—have a right to know what the government thinks on this

subject. It has never stated anything. You cannot find anywhere
where a basically impartial body has said, well, what are the facts

here. You know some and I know some. But that is our story.
Is there any reason that these appointments have not been

made?
Mr. Panetta. I am not aware of the fact that the appointments

were not made, but it is something I will check on.

The Chairman. For 1 year and ready to be a year and a quarter
we have been saying, can you not do this. And the answer is, when
we get around to it. We have other more important things to do.

I do not think there is anything that much more important than

addressing a feeling that 7 million people have, which is being, you
know, stimulated. I do not have to tell you about that.

Will you ask about that?
Mr. Panetta. I certainly will.

The Chairman. There is one other thing. If there is one subject
that has troubled this administration and troubled our Congress,
it is the question of the payment of Social Security contributions
for domestic service.

These are women who clean other people's toilets. All right. If

Francis Perkins had a group in mind that she would want to be
covered by retirement benefits, by disability benefits, it is people,
you know, women who work by the day in other people's houses.
And only a quarter of them are now covered. Now give payments
such that through time they have a retirement benefit.

A year has gone by and we have not got a single proposal from
the administration to do anything about this. I do not have to say,
and I do not want to raise matters which are painful for everybody.
But, you know, the administration appointment process began in

1993 with an Attorney General nominee who had to withdraw be-
cause of that problem and ended with a Secretary of Defense nomi-
nee who felt he had this, had this problem and Admiral Inman said
he would be in touch with Mr. Rostenkowski and me about this.

That is good. He on his own is saying this. Where is the depart-
ment, where is the Social Security Administration?
Could I make this point, sir? We have a good bill up here. But

we need $100 million in that bizarre way, even though this bill will

increase collections vastly, on one calendar year it will slow them
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down. It is not a lot of money but it would have been so reassuring
to have the administration say, yes, we care about this.

These are women who work in other people's houses. They work
by the day and the law says that Social Security benefit contribu-
tions should be paid by them and for them. Our proposal is very
simple, which is you now treatment domestic employment as if you
were a business and you had these employees and you fill out quar-
terly forms and they go to five places, and they have seven pages,
and it does not happen. Three-quarters of the persons who are enti-

tled to coverage do not get it.

We would simply move this to an annual payment on the 1040
that says have you engaged anyone. And if you have engaged some-
one who has earned—if you paid someone $610 in that calendar

year, that gives you a quarter of coverage. That gives that person
one-quarter of coverage under the Social Security system and so

you pay the benefits on your 1040; and when you have had 40

quarters you are covered, you are vested and you are a member of

the system. That could happen, you know, in 10 years.
We think it is a good bill. There may be a better one. We indexed

that $610, so each year it is whatever gets you a quarter of cov-

erage. We have had no sound—we heard no sounds from the ad-

ministration, as if they did not know there was such a problem.
Mr. Panetta. Senator, I think the administration would be sym-

pathetic towards trying to get the reforms that you are talking
about in place. Let me talk to my colleagues at both HHS and
Treasury to see if we can get you it.

The Chairman. We are scrounging around to find this nominal
$100 million. Clearly revenues will grow, almost immediately. But
you have the 1 year of quarterly payments. Now that is getting

yourselves tied up in procedural matters that defy public policy.
Will you do that?
Mr. Panetta. I sure will.

The Chairman. And one other thing. You were very good to say
that the ISTEA, the Intermodel Surface Transportation Efficiency
Act, will be fully funded. But actually, sir, in your testimony it

says, "infrastructure, full funding of the core highway programs.
Under the Intermodal Surface Transportation Efficiency Act, a sub-
stantial"

Well, may I say that the whole thesis of that legislation was that
we have built those highways and that the effort to deal with auto-

mobile congestion by expanding capacity it never worked. You filled

up those two extra lanes just as quickly. You had to talk up pric-

ing. You had to talk alternatives. We had finished the interstate

highway system.
There is a tendency down—the Department of Transportation

was created to build the interstate and defense highway system. I

remember I wrote the—in 1960 in the Democratic—in the Presi-

dential election of that year, the American Automobile Association
sent a questionnaire to both the candidates about this matter basi-

cally. I was asked to draft the response for Senator Kennedy and
it was pretty much unchanged. It was sent out to the AAA.

It said we need a Cabinet Department to really do this job, which
was the largest public works program in history. But we did it. We
did it very badly in cities. And at the time it was our view that
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it was going to be done badly and it was going to wreck, bust open
the cities because you just could not put these massive highways
through cities without doing that and then disbursing industry to

the surround.
It has had huge consequences. One of which is, it has made mass

transit much more important in cities than even it was.
You speak of welfare reform. You know, the people who will get

jobs under welfare reform will get to those jobs on the subway or

the bus. They will not get into their car and drive downtown. And
mind you, major cities such as ours, yours, you know this, we de-

pend on mass transit.

ISTEA, Intermodel, was meant to not just fund highways. It said

enough of that. Is there any hope that we can get the fully funding
for the transit aspect of ISTEA?

Mr. Panetta. Again, in the budget we were working with, the

Secretary of Transportation recommended this emphasis on the

capital side versus the operating side. Although I think as I have
often mentioned, it needs to be weighed with the whole thrust of

the ISTEA debate and where it focused.

I think the room is there. I think the room is there to try to pro-
vide additional resources.

The Chairman. The room is there.

Mr. Panetta. Absolutely.
The Chairman. Good. I am going to try to get this in appropria-

tions.

I make one point to Secretary Panetta, which I think you would
agree, that when you say we will put all our emphasis into capital,
as against operating expenses, well, what does that do to the sys-
tem that has just had a major capital drive? As for example, I wdll

just be open about it, we have done in New York City, the tax code
and other things, to put a lot of new capital in.

But the operating subsidy is still at issue. It seems like a subsidy
to individual riders, but those highways are subsidies. And getting
an optimal arrangement is important to the efficiency of a metro-

politan economy. You agree on that.

Mr. Panetta. Yes, sir. I want to assure you that I always felt

this was an area where if we could focus again on these priorities
that the flexibility is there to maike the kind of adjustments you are

discussing.
The Chairman. Which is why we put that into the bill.

Mr. Panetta. Correct.

The Chairman. Well, sir, is there anything else we agree on?
This has been very generous of you—with your time, with your in-

formation. I, for one, congratulate you on this budget. I, for one,
want to say that I think Senator Dole was right, that this process
started in 1990, but it was your budget, basically the budget rec-

onciliation in 1993 and your budget this year that clearly marks
the change in direction of American and the fiscal policy of the
Federal Government after reaching a point of alarm.
You are moving in very good shape. Thank you. You would not

want to just introduce your colleagues behind you who have
been
Mr. Panetta. Absolutely. They are my audience here.
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The Chairman. They want to remain anonymous so no one will

catch them.
Mr. Panetta. Let me introduce them because they do a lot of

work. They do not get the recognition they deserve often times.

John Angell, who is

The Chairman. Mr. Angell, good morning, sir.

Mr. Panetta [continuing]. One of my aides there. Martha Foley
who handles the legislative side.

The Chairman. She was working our computer before you even
arrived. She came in and took over our computer.
Mr. Panetta. Belle Sawhill, who is involved with the human re-

sources.

The Chairman. And to whom we look forward for a welfare legis-
lation on April 2.

Mr. Panetta. Barry Anderson, who heads up the budget side in

terms of the numbers.
The Chairman. Mr. Anderson, welcome, sir.

Mr. Panetta. And Barry Toiv, who does my press work there at

the Office of Management and Budget. He has been with me a long
time, when I was in Congress.
The Chairman. You are very welcome, sir.

And, again, thank you very much. We will look forward—remem-
ber, do not forget, you have to find us some money for the GATT.
Mr. Panetta. And everjrthing else.

The Chairman. And ever5^hing else.

[Whereupon, at 11:53 a.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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Prepared STATENfENT of Senator Charles E. Grassley

The administration has recently released its FY 1995 budget which shows a very

rosy scenario regarding the deficit.

Unfortunately, just like a rose, the bloom has faded quickly and the petals are

falling on the administration's projections regarding deficit reduction.

In the past few days since the release of the budget, several events have taken

place that will substantially increase the deficit beyond the administration's projec-

tions.

These include:

—CBO has estimated that the Administration's health proposal will cost $74 bil-

lion over the next five years, not save $59 billion as the administration sug-

gested. So that's a $133 billion increase in the deficit.

—There is a gap of over $20 billion between the administration's defense budget
and the pentagons' plans.—GATT is projected to cost $11 billion over five years in lost tariff revenue.

—The emergency supplemental added nearly $8 billion to the deficit.

—Superfund restructuring is estimated to cost $3 billion.

—Interest rates on treasury bills have increased markedly from the administra-

tion's estimates. The administration estimated 10 year t-bills to be at 5.8% for

the next five years. The 10 year t-bill is already over 6.0% and climbing.

On top of this we still haven't gotten the bill for:

—Department of Labor's Workforce Security Act or—Welfare reform.

The rosy scenario for the deficit is gone. We need to make further efforts now to

cut the deficit.

(31)
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Prepared Statement of Leon E. Panetta

Mr. Chairman, Senator Packwood, Members of the Committee, as always it is a pleasure
to appear before you. I am here today to discuss the Preside/it's fiscal year 1995 budget, which
he transmitted to the Congress on February 7. A copy has been provided to every Member, and
1 hope that you and your staffs have found it useful.

The President's 1995 budget builds on the very strong foundation for long-term growth
and prosperity that we esublished together last year with the adoption of the President's

economic plan. The budget emphasizes continued fiscal discipline and spending cuts, both to

follow through on deficit reduction and to finance targeted public investments in long-term
economic growth.

In November. 1992, the American people sent a clear message that they wanted to reverse

the budget and economic policies of the past, which had produced huge deficits and a stagnant

economy. President Clinton has carried out that mandate.

With his economic plan last year, and with this budget, President Clinton has set a new

path for the future. Instead of rising deficits, we have shrinking deficits. Instead of tax

unfairness,, we have a tax system that, according to the Congressional Budget Office, is more

progressive than at any time in at least 17 years. Instead of ignoring our future, we are invesnng
to improve long-term economic growth and to make today's workers and our children more

productive. And finally, the numbers are real - no rosy scenarios, no gimmicks, no smoke and

mirrors. What you sec is what you get.

FISCAL DISCIPLINE

Deficits

This budget preserves the $500 billion in deficit reduction that Congress and the President

enacted in 1993 with the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (OBRA-93). It sticks to the

spending caps established last year. It produces the lowest deficit as a percentage of GDP in 15

years, since 1979. And it produces declining deficits for three straight years. The Congressional

Budget Office essentially has confirmed these numbers.

The budget deficit, which was $290 billion in 1992 and $254.7 billion in 1993, is

projected to fall to $234.8 billion in 1994, and $176.1 in 1995. That would be three declines in

a row in over 40 years
— for the first time since Harry Truman was President. As the President

said in his State of the Union address, today the buck stops here.

Another way to see the decline is to look at projected deficits. The 1995 deficit was

projected at $302 billion before the President's plan was enacted. The $126 billion drop to $176

billion represents a 40-perccnt cut in the deficit. That cut is due primarily to two factors. The

specific deficit reduction measures contained in OBRA-93 are responsible for $83 billion, or

about two-thirds, of that total. The improved economic outlook is responsible for another $22

billion. That includes $12 billion from economic changes, largely lower interest rates, and $10

billion from reduced deposit insurance outlays, also due largely to lower interest rates.

As a percentage of GDP, which measures the size of the deficit relative to the economy,

the deficit declines from 4.9 percent in 1992 to 4.0 percent in 1993, and 2.5 percent in 1995.

Without enactment of the President's health care plan, it flattens out at 2.3 percent through 1999.

But with the plan's enactment, it falls to 2.1 percent by 1999. This is a sharp contrast to the

previous four years, when deficits as a percentage of GDP rose considerably.

In your letter of invitation, Mr. Chairman, you specifically
asked for a report on the

progress of OBRA-93. When the Administration first proposed our economic program, we

projected that the results would be a 1993 deficit of $319 billion - equal to 5.4 percent of the

GDP -
falling to $262 billion (4.0 percent) in 1994, $242 billion (3.5 percent) in 1995, $205

bilUon (2.9 percent) in 1996, and $206* (2.7 percent) in 1997; then rising to $241 billion (3.1

percent) in 1998, because of rapidly rising health-care costs. We forecast that ten-year Treasury

note rates would decline steadily from 6.7 percent in 1993 to 6.4 percent in 1998, aiding deficit

reducdon. Many said at the time that these projections were overly oplimisdc.
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However, actual econonuc and budget performance hai far exceeded the Adnunistiauon'j
projectjons. Long-term interest rates fell dramaQcaUy from the fini indications that the Preiidcnt
would present a truly credible dcftcit-reductjon program, with the ten-year Treasury rate at 5.9

percent in 1993; and the interest-sensitive investment sectors of the economy rebounded. As a

result, the 1993 deficit was only $255 billion, or 4.0 percent of GDP. For fiscal year 1994 -
already almost half over -- the deficit is projected at $235 billion (3.5 percent). If the economy
and the budget stay on track, the 1995 deficit will be $176 billion - $66 billion below our

onginal projection under the assumption of adoption of the President's economic plan. At 2.5

percent of the GDP, the 1995 deficit is projected at only about half of the actual 1992 level, and
is also below our original projected low point for the deficit - the 2.7 percent figure for 1997.

According to current projections, the deficit will remain below $190 billion through 1998,
and will fall to 2.3 percent of GDP in 1996, even without the President's heallh-reform program.
With health-care reform, we project that the deficit will fall to 2.1 percent of GDP by 1999.
This far exceeds the Administraiion's original projections for deficit control.

As the Congressional Budget Office stated in its January report on the budget outlook,
"...the deficit picture is significantly brighter than it appeared one year ago. ..The dramatic

improvement since last January is largely the result of the enacuneni in August of a major
package of tax increases and spending cuts -the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993."

Spending cuts

Regarding spending cuts, the budget sticks to the spending caps, which freeze outlays at

1993 levels. Indeed, discretionary outlays fall by nearly $8 billion from 1994 levels. Seven out
of 14 departments arc cut below the 1994 enacted level, in budget authority or outlays, or both

Some 300 programs are cut below the 1994 enacted level, including more than 100 which

are actually terminated.

Federal employment is reduced by 118,300 from the beginning of 1993, exceeding the

President's executive order requirement by 18 percent and putting us ahead of schedule for

achieving the 252,000 reduction recommended in the National Performance Review.

To give an example of the austerity of the spending freeze, over the next five years it will

take $221 billion in cuts from baseline to meet the spending caps.

Here again, there is a stark comparison to the previous 12 years. Annual federal spending
as a percentage of GDP is going to be lower than it was in those years.

The spending cuts are in the following areas:

• Managing government for cost-effecuveness and results . Savings include the reduction

of Federal personnel levels by 118,300, the procurement reforms recommended by the National

Performance Review, and the eliminadon of 1 ,200 Department of Agriculture field offices.

• Better targeting of government pants . Savings here include Low-Income Home Energy
Assistance (LEHLEAP), a reduction of $707 million from 1994, which will permit us to better

target the program to areas of the greatest need; Transit Operating Subsidies, a reduction of S202

million in a program that is more appropriately financed at the local level that will help us to

increase by $650 million capital transit subsidies, which we believe arc a more appropriate use of

Federal funds; and public housing savings of over $2 billion, in an area where there is $8 billion

in the funding pipeline already, permitting us to make significant investments in housing vouchers

and aid to the homeless.

• Reductions and terminations of low-prioritv oropams . The budget terminates over 100

programs, including oilseed export subsidies, portions of the impwct aid program, most of the

Education Department programs recommended for repeal by the National Performance Review,

and NASA's long duration orbiter. The programs also include such low-priority programs as the

Beluga Whale Committee and the Center for Shark Research. We think it makes sense in some

programs not just to reduce spending but to end it entirely.
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• Defense savin^rs follownng the end yf the Cold War. The downsizing of the defense
budget that began in the mid-1980's and which President Bush accelerated following the end of
tlie Cold War is continuing in this Administration. However, the President wUl not accept any
further reductions beyond those we proposed last year.

• Requiring payment for £ovemment servicg^ Finally, while this budget contains no
new tax increases, other than the taxes contained in the health care reform plan, it does contain
some fee increases. One example would be the increased gun dealer licensing fees announced by
Secretary Bentsen in order to help curb the gun violence on our streets.

INVESTMENTS

While about two-thirds of the spending cuts - S17 billion in outlays
— will be used to

ftilfill the deficit reduction we required last year, the other one-third -- about $8 billion in outlays
- will finance nearly S14 billion in budget authority for targeted investments in the funire of our

economy and our people.

Those investments are in research, technology, and infrastructure to spur economic growth
and create more and higher-paying jobs; in education and training to make our children and

workers more productive and prepare them to hold those jobs now and in the future; in the

environment; in health security; and in lighting crime.

Investments in the budget include the following:

Technology and research : the Commerce Department's National Institute of Standards and

Technology (NIST), the information superhighway, the Defense Department's Technology
Reinvestment Program and other defense conversion dual-use technology programs, energy
conservation research and development, NASA's Mission to Planet Earth, and National Science

Foundation research and education.

Overall for technology and research investment programs, there is a SI.4 billion, or 22-

percent, increase over 1994, and a 50-pcrcent increase over 1993.

Infrastructure : full funding of the core highway programs under the Intermodal Surface

Transportation Efficiency Act (ISTEA), a substantial increase for mass transit formula capital

grants, and the Department of Agriculture's rural development initiative.

For infrastructure investment programs, there is a SI.3 billion, or 6-percent, increase, a

21-percent increase from 1993 (not including a $1.7 billion increase in nml development loans.

Education, other children's programs : substantial investments for Head Stan, Title I for

dimdvantaged elementary students, Goals 2000 for elementary and secondary school reform, the

school-to-work apprenticeship program for non-college-bound high school students, and national

service to allow more young people to serve their communities and earn money toward college,

and a significant increase for the WIC nutrition program for pregnant women, infants, and young

children.

Training : the President's Workforce Security initiative to provide a new reemployment

system, a significant expansion of the Job Corps, and a one-stop career shopping initiative.

For education and training investments, the increase is $3.3 billion, or 24 percent, from

1994, 43 percent from 1993.

Environment : the climate change action plan in the Department of Energy, natural

resource protection and environmental infrastructure in the Interior Department, and the

Environmental Protection Agency's clean water and safe drinking water State revolving funds.

For environmental investments, the increase is $1.4 billion, or 24 percent, from 1994, 32

percent from 1995.

Health security: a record request for the National Institutes of Health, continued additions

for the Ryan White Act, childhood immimizations, and drug treatment.
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For these programs, which arc separate from the President's health care reform plan,
there is an overall increase of $1.3 billion, or 10 percent, over 1994, or 20 percent over 1993.

Cnmc: an additional $2.7 billion in 1995, most of which is for the community policing

Initiabve, the President's pledge to put an additional 100,000 police on the nation's streets; in

addition, there are funds to implement the Brady bill, to establish the commuiuty partnerships

against crime program in the Department of Housing and Urban Development, and a major
initiative to tighten border security and slow down illegal immigration.

Defease/National Security

The budget reflects the President's commitment to permit no further reductions in defense

spending beyond those proposed last year. This will ensure thai our armed forces remain the

world's best equipped, best trained, and best prepared fighting force.

MATTERS OF PARTICULAR CONCERN TO THE COMMITTEE

In your letter of invitation and in subsequent communications, Mr. Chairman, you also

requested that I comment on a number of issues of particular concern to this Committee.

Budget of the Department of the Treasury

The Administration proposes a Treasury operating budget of $10.4 billion for 1995. This

will actually support a program level of $10.6 billion, because user fees and reimbursements will

offset the cost of some services provided to specific benefitting groups. This is an increase of

$262 million over 1994. The total proposed 1995 Treasury staff level is 157,700 full time

equivalent positions, a decrease of over 3,500 positions from 1994. Most of this reduction

occurs in the Internal Revenue Service.

Included as major increases are $295 million for the IRS Tax System Modemizabon, a

Presidential investment item. The Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms budget proposes a

$6 million increa.«e for implementation of the President's anti-violent crime firearms initiative.

The Customs Service budget proposes $26 million for automation of import trade activities, and

$25 million for enhanced NAFTA-related enforcement of trade laws. These funds are part of the

AdministiaQon's commitment to open and fair international trade.

The budget proposes a decrease for the Customs Air and Marine Interdiction program of

over $57 million. The administrative savings, aircraft and marine vessel cuts, and flight hour

reductions will be realized without diminishing the effectiveness of the interdiction programs.
These changes arc consistent with the shift in emphasis from counter-drug operations in the

transit zones to host country operations. Also, caie has been taken to ensure that

decommissioned aircraft and boats remain available should drug trafficker activity require

increasing the level of program resources. Also, $32 million in savings from the Treasury
Forfeiture Fund are proposed. These reductions provide funds to meet other Treasury program

priorities.

With specific regard to the IRS, the Administration is committed to aggressively

supporting tax administration and the operating budget of the Internal Revenue Service (TRS).

The $295 million increase for the Tax System Modernization (TSM), a large-scale and

comprehensive updating of ERS's information systems, is for a project strongly supported by the

President that has already produced significant productivity savings and will create further

benefits, including paperwork burden reduction.

The Administration is also interested in pursuing a large compliance initiative to reduce

the budget deficit. This initiative would cost $405 million in 1995 and fund approximately 5,000

fiiil time equivalent positions. Over a five-year penod, this initiative will generate new revenue

far in excess of its cost. The revenues produced by this initiative will not be used ro offset new

spending but to lower the defidt. We would like to seek special budgetary treatment for the

initiaave similar to that afforded the 1991 compliance initiative, which received a discretionary

spending cap exemption. We will work with Congress to identify a specific treatment for this

initiative. For this reason, we have not included the initiative in the President's budget itself.
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The President's Budget does include significant changes in the p-rsonnel levels of IRS.
The proposed staffing level is over 111,100 positions, a reduction of just under 3,200. Most of
this decrease is due to TSM productivity savings and the Executive Order on personnel
reductions. To ensure that collection of tax receipts is protected, no Executive Order reducuons
are being taken in Tax Law Enforcement. Additional reductions result from labor cost patterns,
which r^rcsent a trend toward a more experienced, better skilled and higher compensated
workforce. This reduction produces a realistic portrait of what we expect in the IRS budget.

Budget of the Department of Health and Human Services

The 1995 budget increases HHS discretionary funding by three percent, including a ten-

percent aggregate increase for a cluster of high pnonty programs. Key priorities include:

o Ryan White Act HIV/AIDS Treatment (S93 million in budget authority over 1994
enacted level);

o Childhood Immunizations ($360 million);

National Institutes of Health ($517 million);

o Treatment for hard core substance abusers (S284 million);

o Head Stan ($7(X) million); and

o Social Security Administration Automation and Disability Investments (S565 million).

Reductions in lower-priority areas include:

Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program ($707 million in budget authority below

1994 enacted level);

Community Services Programs ($29 million less); and

o Health Professions Curriculum Assistance ($15 million less).

The 1995 budget proposes to consolidate over 25 categorical health professions programs
into five consolidated giant programs. These consolidations will continue Federal support,

assuring that the necessary primary health care professionals are available to meet the American

people's needs while increasing grantee flexibility and providing administrative savings.

The HHS budget reduces FTE levels by 549 (1994 to 1995). FTE waivers for HHS,
however, will allow the Food and Drug Administration and the Social Security Administration to

increase their FTE levels in 1995 to 9.693 (+323) and 65,232 (+302), respectively.

THE PRESIDENT'S PLAN IS WORKING

The President's plan for reducing deficits and increasing investment is working. The

President's commitment to reduce deficits helped to bring down long-term interest rates last year

by over a full point. Those low rates are the primary engine driving the strong and suble

economic recovery.

In the first year of the Clinton presidency, nearly 2 million jobs were created. Some 1.7

million were in the private sector, 70 percent more than in the years 1989 to 1992. The rate of

unemployment fell from 7.3 percent at the end of 1992 to 6.4 percent at the end of 1993.

The economy grew at a rate of 2.9 percent during 1993. During 1989-1992, it grew at a

rate of 1.4 percent. And we believe that the conditions are in place for an extended period of

sustained economic growth - 3 percent in real terms during 1994, gradually leveling off to 2.5

percent in 1999.
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The housing market is experiencing a strong recovery, millions of families have

effectively added hundreds of dollars to their poclcctbookj each month by refinancing their

mortgages, and business fixed investment in equipment
-- a key measure of future growth

-
grew

eight ames faster during 1993 than from 1989 to 1992.

Finally, continuing low inflation - the Consumer Price Index increased during 1993 at the

lowest rate since 1986. and the GDP deflator at the lowest rate since 1964 - means that we have
laid the groundwork for a strong, steady recovery.

To quote Federal Reserve Chairman Alan Greenspan. "The actions taken last year to

reduce the federal budget deficit have been instrumental in creaong the basis for declining

inflation expectations and easing pressures on long-term interest rates. Although we may not all

on agree on the specifics of the deficit reduction measures, the financial markets arc apparently

inferring that, on balance, the federal government will be compedng less vigorously for private

saving in the years ahead.

Chairman Greenspan continued, "Partly because of these structural adjustments, the

foundations of the economic expansion are looking increasingly well-encrenchcd.*

THE FUTURE

With regard to die future, the President's health care plan would bring the deficit as a

percentage of GDP down to 2.1 percent by 1999. However, we don't have a chance to bnng the

dcfiat/GDP rario down further without the President's health care plan. Health care is the most

significant source of increased Federal spending in the future. Indeed, this is the only major area

of spending that is growing faster than the economy. Health care reform is needed not only to

provide health security to every American but to control costs for families, for businesses, and

for government.

The Federal elements of the health care plan are fully described in the budget documents,

and the numbers in the document fully reflect the impact of the plan on the budget. And the

budget for HHS health-related programs anticipates the enactment of the President's Health

Security Act (HSA). This legislation will be the most far reaching restructuring of nadonal

health policy in our history.

The President's budget includes proposals for reductions in Medicare spending of S118

billion and in Medicaid spending of S61 billion over six years. These proposals are a part of a

larger strategy designed to bring current Federal programs into conformity with the new health

insurance system that will result from the HSA. In addidon, they will provide savings that will

help to offset the addidonal spending for new benefits such as prescripdon drugs and home and

community based care.

The Health Security Act also proposes $1.1 billion in 1995 for a variety of public healdi

initiadves designed to build service capacity and increase access to health services as health

insurance becomes available to all Americans. If enacted, this funding request would be in

addition to the $21.4 billion budgeted for public health in the 1995 budget.

There are other mandatory issues that we will address this year.

The first is welfare reform, a top priority for the President. We intend to present a

legisladve proposal that will: (1) promote parental responsibility to reduce the need for welfare;

(2) reward work, not only through the Earned Income Tax Credit but by ensuring that workers

have health insurance and child care; (3) substitute work for welfare by providing job search,

education, and training, and expecting recipients to work by the end of two years; and (4) reform

government assistance to reduce bureaucracy, combat fraud and abuse, and give states greater

flexibility. The plan will be fully paid for.

Likewise, the legislation to implement the GATT trade treaty will be sent to the Congress

with the revenue losses fully offset. We plan to work with the Congress on a bipartisan basis on

the elements of diat legisladon, as we did prior to die adopdon of the NAFTA legislauon, to

ensure diat the legislation is adopted in the fast-track framework.
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Regarding cndtlemenU generally, in August, 1993, the President signed an Execubve
Order on mandatory spending (Executive Order No. 12857). This order established procedures
to set targets for mandatory programs (excluding deposit insurance and net interest) for 1994

through 1997. The targets are adjusted each year fbr increases in beneficiaries and changes in

receipts in legislation enacted after OBRA 93. If the targets are exceeded, the Order requires
Pieadendal recommendations to address the overage. The House has instituted new rules to

respond to the President's recommendations.

As shown in the 1995 budget (Analytical Perspectives, pp. 203-208), the initial target for

1995 was $784.7 billion. Adjustments allowed under the order have resulted in a revised 1995

target of $792.7 billion. Estimates of 1995 outlays under current law stand at $774.7 billion, or

some $18 billion below the target. The estimates for the other covered fiscal years (1994-97) are

also below the adjusted targets. At present, therefore, none of the targets are exceeded, so

responses required by the order in case the targets are exceeded have not been triggered.

Finally, with regard to the future, we know that entitlement programs need to be

examined further to see if there arc additional savings thai can be accomplished. The President's

Bipartisan Commission on Entitlement Reforms, to be headed by Senators Kerrey and Danforth,

will give us an opportunity to study these issues more carefully and consider possible reforms.

Balanced Budget AmendmcDt

Unfortunately, some seem to think that the answer to all of our future budget problems is

to adopt a Constitutional amendment requiring a balanced Federal budget.

As the President stated in his letter to the House and Senate leaders of November 5, 1993,

the Administration is firmly opposed to the proposed balanced budget constitutional amendment,
S.J. Res. 41, and its companion measure, H.J. Res. 103. The President stated: "While I ajii

deeply committed to bringing down our Nation's deficit, this proposed balanced budget
amendment would not serve that end. It would promote political gridlock and would endanger
our economic recovery."

Congress and the Administration have already made -- and can continue to make -
tough

decisions to reduce the deficit without S.J. Res. 41. S.J. Res. 41 makes no direct effort to deal

with the principal sources of the deficit. It does not reduce mandatory budget items, or restrict

discretionary spending, or change tax rates. Last year we enacted a law that does reduce the

deficit - by $504.8 billion over 5 years. No constitutional amendment was necessary for that to

happen. That law contained real spending cuts in both mandatory and discretionary programs,
and real tax increases largely on the wealthy.

The plan is working. Again, the 1995 deficit is forecast to decline by 40 percent, from a

projected $302 billion to $176 billion. We also hope to enact health care reform that controls the

rising cost of health care programs. These are specific, credible steps to reduce the deficit.

CBO has stated that $600 billion in additional deficit reduction would be necessary to

meet the balance requirement by 1999 - yet the supporters of S.J. Res. 41 have never come

forward with a $600 billion padoge of taxes and spending cuts to achieve the balance they say

they want. The amendment is simply a gimmick that allows supporters to say they are for a

balanced budget without ever having to make the hard choices necessary to actually
— not

rhaohcally
- reduce the deficit.

S.J. Res. 41 would also undemnine respect for the Constitution. The Constitution is not a

bookkeeping manual. If it is adhered to, the amendment would threaten to turn recessions into

depressions, forcing us to raise taxes and cut spending whenever a weak economy is causing

deficits to rise. If it is not adhered to, or it is evaded through gimmicks and manipulation, the

Constitution will have been degraded. In cither case, the Courts will be inviu-d to become

arbiters of the national budget. This is a role they are not suited to play, and, m a democracy,

they should not play.
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Finally, S.J. Res. 41 i$ overly rigid
— far more rigid than State balanced budget

requirements. Most Staler with 'balanced budget' requirements actually allow deficit financing
-

-
usually for capital expenditures. In 1990, the States increased their borrowing by over $40

billion. S.J. Res. 41 requires balance in the entire federal budget
- no new debt financing js

permitted. S.J. Res. 41 is so rigid that any unpredictable event - a disaster or LntemationaJ cnsis

-- would render the most powerful nation on earth helpless
-- or at the mercy of a minonty in

Congress, who could block the three-fifths vote needed to respond to the crisis. Majority rule is

fundamcntsd to the Constitution - but S.J. Res. 41 would allow a minority to govern over basic

fi.tcal and budgetary policies of the country

CONCLUSION

Mr. Chairman, we have spent a lot of time over the past several years working to reduce

deficits, to slow the growth of spending, and to restore the future of our children and

grandchildren. The plan the Congress and the President adopted last year is finally doing thai.

We need to stay on course with that plan, and we need to enact health care reform. I look

for\vard to working with you as you work on your budget resolution and as we confront the

challenges facing us in the year ahead.

Again, thank you for having me here. I will be happy to respond to your questions.

Responses of Leon E. Panetta to Questions Submitted by Senator Grassley

1) Mr. Panetta, you were quoted on February 4 in the Daily Tax Report of the

Bureau of National Affairs as saying that the Clinton Administration plans

to treat health care reform legislation as a form of reconciliation. What did

you mean exactly? You didn't mean a reconciliation bill in the sense of

strict limitations on debate, or being subject to the Byrd Rule, did you?

I did not mean 'reconciliation' in the strict sense of limitations on debate or

Byrd Rule constraints. Rather, I meant that health care reform legislation,

like reconciliation, will require action by numerous House and Senate

committees before it reaches either floor for a vote; it v^ill need to reach the

floor as a single legislative vehicle that combines various elements of the

bill reported out of committee.

2) The President's budget assumes further reductions in Medicare Part A
reimbursements to hospitals, including a reduction in the annual update

for hospitals by two percent between 1997 and 2000.

All our Iowa hospitals lose money on Medicare. But perhaps the most

seriously affected by any reductions in the hospital updates will be our

Medicare Dependent Hospitals. Some 45 hospitals in Iowa are eligible to

participate in this program. Some 30 get extra money through the program.

According to our hospital association, the elimination of the urban-rural

differential in October of this year will not make up the revenue lost

through phasing out of the Medicare Dependent Hospital program. This

latter was assumed when Senator Dole and I introduced legislation to phase
the program out m 1992. The legislation in question was included m OBRA
1993.

So, many of these hospitals could be driven out of existence by further
across-the-board reductions in the hospital update. This could gtcuily

reduce access to health care in the affected communities.

Other states represented on this Committee could well face the same

situation.
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Has the Administration considered the situation of these hospitals? And,

m your view, would the Administration be willing to consider an extension

of the Medicare Dependent Hospital program to help keep these hospitals

going at least until they could make the transition into a modified role in

their communities?

The Administration is well aware of the difficulties in providing health care

services in rural areas. It was with this in mind that the Administration

included a rural health initiative in its FY 1994 budget. OBRA 93 included a

provision to extend rural health demonstrations through July 1, 1997 - well

into the proposed implementation timeframe of the Health Security Act.

We believe that the extension of these demonstrations will assist rural

health providers in adapting to a new health care system.

In addition, a critical rural hospital component in the Health Security Act is

the "Payments to Hospitals Serving Vulnerable Populations" (sections 3481
- 3484). The Act creates a new entitlement that authorizes $800,000,000 per

year for those hospitals that serve large low-income populations. Many of

these targeted hospitals are rural hospitals.

The Act also authorizes network planning grants to help hospitals and

other health care providers to organize new delivery systems. The

Administration will work with the Congress to ensure access to health care

services for Americans living in rural areas.

As you know, the Medicare Dependent Hospital (MDH) program was
created in OBRA 89 to help certain rural hospitals close the inpatient

payment gap with most other hospitals.

MDH-subsidized hospitals have generally faced negative profit margins and

relatively few privately insured patients. These hospitals would find a

more sustainable environment under the Health Security Act for several

reasons:

• as you noted, the Medicare inpatient urban/rural payment
differentials will be eliminated starting in FY 1995, increasing

payment per discharge. The President proposed the extension

of MDH payments in his FY 1994 budget, adopted in OBRA 93,

to ensure that these hospitals were supported until the

differential was eliminated;

• the Vulnerable Populations Adjustment (mentioned above)

will increase the payments for rural hospitals in general, and

• these hospitals will be able to collect appropriate payment from
all patients' insurance plans under the HSA's universal

coverage design.

The MDH adjustment met a specific need at a difficult time for these

hospitals. These hospitals now face a healthier future through both the

proposed dedicated assistance proposed in the HSA and better private

payment through universal coverage.
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WILLIAM V ROTH JH CO—TT,i,
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Bnitd Stares Smart crKONo-Kco—mc

WASHINGTON. OC 20S10

March 9, 1994

The Hon. Leon Panetta
Director, Office of Management and Budget
Executive Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20503

Dear Mr. Panetta:

I want to thank you again for your testimony
before the Finance Committee on February 23, 1994 on the
President's Budget for Fiscal Year (FY) 1995. It is

always a pleasure to welcome you.

r am writing this letter as a follow-up to that

hearing. As you .know, there were several questions that I

asked, and you offered to provide me with written
resDonses for the hearing record. I would like to outline
those questions in this correspondence.

First, I asked a question regarding the change in

your estimates for the FY 1995 budget deficit. That
estimate has been reduced by about $120 billion since your
February 199 3 estimate. I asked for an itemization of the
S120 billion figure. You stated that about S83 billion is

the result of the 1993 budget reconciliation bill — about
half taxes and half spending reductions. You said about
S13 billion is from Defense and about $3 billion is from
non-defense domestic discretionary spending. You offered
to provide me with more details on this, and to explain a

Wall Street Journal article citing an Sll billion increase
to S227 billion in non-defense discretionary spending. I

would appreciate a detailed explanation of this, and a

table outlining changes in your FY 1995 deficit. Attached
is an example of items to list, and a format for the
chart. Please provide as much detail as possible
regarding these changes in your estimates, and summarize
the items and amounts that were the result of the 199 3

budget reconciliation bill.

The second question you offered to provide a

written response for related to tax increases on small
business owners. More specifically, my question was: out
of the estimated S26 billion tax increase in FY 1994 and
the 344 billion tax increase in FY 1995, how much of that

money will come from returns filing withi income from

Subchapter S corporations (schedule E) , sole

proprietorships (schedule C or F), or partnerships
(schedule E)? Also, how many taxpayers are there under
this definition of small business, and how many will have
to pay any increase in taxes as a result of the 1993
budget bill?

Finally, my last question asked you to modify
your chart on job growth to compare the Reagan
Administration years to the Clinton Administration years.
Your chart had instead compared the Bush Administration
years to the Clinton Administration years. I also asked
that you compare by types of jobs, including, are they
part time or full time, what are their comparative wage
levels after inflation, what kinds of industries are the
jobs coming from? I thi.T.V; it would be helpful to have
that information.
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Again, I want to thank you for your testimony
before the Finance Committee and thank you in advance for

responding to my questions from that hearing.

Sincerely,

William__Vj
U.S. Senate

Worksheell

Changes In Budget Esllmales

2/17/93 BudgX 2(94 Budgd RmuII oI 1993

ITEM FY 1995 AmounI FY 1995 Amount Budg«l H»conclll»llon
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Social Security
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THE DIRECTOR

EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET

WASHINGTON, DC. 20801

April 22, 1994

Honorable William V. Roth, Jr.
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Roth:

Thank you for your letter of March 6, 1994, reminding me to

expand on some points raised during my testimony before the
Senate Finance Committee on February 23, 1994. I enclose
responses for the record on two of the three questions you
raised, relating to changes in the estimated deficit for fiscal

year 1995 and to job gains during recent administrations.

Your third question related to the proportion of the OBRA93
tax increases for 1994 and 1995 that would come from tax returns
filed with income from Subchapter S corporations (schedule E) ,

sole proprietorships (schedule C or F) , or partnerships
(schedule E) . (You also asked how many taxpayers fell under
this definition of small business and how many of them would
face any increase in taxes as a result of OBRA93.) The Office
of Tax Analysis of the U.S. Treasury estimates the effects of

legislated changes on receipts and the distribution of those
changes among specific groups or categories of taxpayers for the
Administration, and I have therefore referred your letter to
them with a request that they formulate a response to that
question and respond to your office directly. I am confident
that they will be able to provide a prompt response to your
question.

As always, it was a pleasure to appear before Senate
Finance and to have the opportunity to talk with you. Thank you
for your many courtesies.

Enclosures Enclosure 1

"...summarize the items and amounts that were the result of the
1993 budget reconciliation bill. "

See the attached Table l, from 0MB' s September 1993 Mid-
Session Review of the Budget.

"First, I asked a question regarding the change in your estimates
for the FY 1995 budget deficit. That estimate has been reduced
by about $120 billion since your February 1993 estimate. I asked
for an itemization of the $120 billion figure."
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See the attached Table 2, showing components of chanae
budget deficit. ^ in

"Explain an $11 billion increase to $227 billion in non-defense
discretionary spending."

See the attached Table 3 ," showing major changes by agencvfrom 1994 to 1995.
^ "3 ayein-y

THE PRESIDENTS PLAN MOVES THROUOH OONQRESS 21

TU>le 1. DEFICIT REDUCTION PACKAGE
(In billiona of doilara)
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22 UHMIBSSION RKVntW

Tdble 1. DEFICTT REDUCTION PACKAGE—Continuad
On hOlioDa of doUna)

ig&t 1996 1096 1997 1986 1904-1990
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IncrwaM tj^aM* portiao of aodal —tuiitj banafita

to 66%
Raatrict dadurtioa (or

tainmant to 60%
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Limit poaaaaaions tax ovdit (Sac 936)
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TABLE 3 - DOMESTIC DISCRETIONARY: 1994 VS.

(Budget authority in billions of dollars)

1995

Domestic Discretionary:

Agriculture:

Conservation Programs
Women. Infants, and Children

Rural housing and utilities

Other, Agriculture

Total, Agriculture

Commerce:
National Institute of Standards and Technology.

Other Commerce
Total, Commerce
Education:

Goals 2000
Education for the Disadvantaged

Higher education

Other Education

Total, Education

Energy:
General science and research

Other Energy
Total, Energy
Health and Human Services:

National Institutes of Health

Head Start

Other Health and Human Services

Total. Health and Human Services

Housing and Urban Development:
Homeless programs
Other. HUD

Total. Housing and Urban Development:
Interior

Justice:

Crime control fund

Federal prisons and other detention

Other Justice

Total. Justice

Labor:

Job training, worker assistance

Other. Latxjr

Total. Labor

Transportation:

Federal Highway Administration

Federal Transit Administration

Federal Aviation Administration

Other Transportation

Total. Transportation

Veterans Affairs:

Veterans medical care

Other Veterans affairs

Total. Veterans Affairs

Environmental Protection Agency
General Services Administration

National Aeronautics and Space Administration..

Small Business Administration

National Science Foundation

Allowances (mostly Procurement/rent reform)....

Other domestic discretionary

Total. Domestic Discretionary



47

Enclosure 2

"Modify your chart on job growth to compare the Reagan
Administration years to the Clinton Administration years.
...Compare by types of jobs, including, are they part time or
full time, what are their comparative wage levels after
inflation, what kinds of industries are the jobs coming from?"

During the Reagan Administration (Dec. 1980 - Dec. 1988) , private
sector employment rose at an average rate of 1,815 thousand jobs
a year — very similar to the figure of 1,843 thousand for the
first year of the Clinton Administration (Dec. 1992 - Dec. 1993).
During the Bush Administration (Dec. 1988 - Dec. 1992) , the
average increase had been only 296 thousand a year.

Qualitatively, the major change in the nature of work over the
whole period was the decline in employment in goods-producing
industries (mining, manufacturing, and construction) — from
28.4% of total payroll employment in 1980 to 20.9% in 1993 — and
the offsetting rise in service industry employment. The
categories of retail trade and finance, insurance and real estate
showed slight gains in percentages of total employment between
1980 and 1993, while the wholesale trade and transportation and
public utilities categories declined slightly in employment
shares. Government employment (not included in private sector
employment gains, of course) also fell slightly as a percentage
of total payroll employment over the period.

Average hourly earnings in the private sector, adjusted for
inflation, fell slightly over the Reagan Administration period
(1980-1988) , fell slightly more during the Bush Administration
period (1988-1992) , and held steady over the first year of the
Clinton Administration (Dec. 1992 - Dec. 1993) .

During the Reagan Administration, the percentage of workers
working part time both voluntarily and for economic reasons (such
as inability to find full time work) rose only very slightly
(from 4.5% to 4.6% and from 13.0% to 13.2%, respectively).
During the Bush Administration, the percentage voluntarily
working part time declined from 13.2% to 12.6%, while the
percentage working part time for economic reasons rose from 4 . 6%
to 5.4%. During the first year of the Clinton Administration,
the percentage working part time voluntarily rose from 12.6% to
12.7%, while the percent working part time for economic reasons
fell slightly, from 5.4% to 5.2%.
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Statement of the Coalition on Employer Health Coverage Reporting and
THE Medicare/Medicaid Data Bank

Members of the Coalition on Employer Health Coverage Reporting and the Medi-
care/Medicaid Data Bank submit to the Committee on Finance, U.S. Senate, the fol-

lowing written testimony regarding the implementation and operation of the data
bank as proposed by the President's fiscal year 1995 federal budget. Specifically, Co-
alition memoers urge the Committee to ensure that the implementation and oper-
ation of HCFA's Medicare and Medicaid Data Bank be excluded from the fiscal year
1995 budget until the current employer reporting requirement is replaced with a
more efficient and cost-effective source of health coverage information.
The Coalition is a broad-based, ad hoc group of associations, organizations and in-

dividual companies reflecting a cross-section of the employer conmiunity. The Coali-
tion was formed to work with Congress and the Administration to identify an alter-

native means to address the secondary payer enforcement and compliance needs of
the Health Care Financing Administration (HCFA) that does not impose a dis-

proportionate financial and administrative burden on employers.

BACKGROUND

Beginning with calendar year 1994, an employer that "has, or contributes to, a

group health plan, with respect to which at least 1 employee of such employer is

an electing individual," must annually report to a new HCFA Medicare and Medic-
aid Data Bank information relating to the health insurance coverage status of cov-

ered employees, their dependents, and other covered electing individuals. An "elect-

ing individual" is "an individual associated or formerly associated with the employer
in a business relationship who elects coverage under the employer's group health

plan."
The reporting requirement was created by §13581 of the Omnibus Budget Rec-

onciliation Act of 1993 (P.L. 103-66). This provision adds a new §1144 at the end
of Part A of title XI of the Social Security Act (see 42 U.S.C. 1301 et seq.). The infor-

mation supplied to the data bank is intended to be used to help prevent mistaken
payments to physicians and hospitals by Medicare and Medicaid.
The budget the President recently submitted to Congress requested a supple-

mental amount of $15 million for fiscal year 1994 to implement the data bank, as
well as budget authority for the ongoing administration of the data bank in fiscal

year 1995 and subsequent years.

analysis

The Coalition's analysis suggests that, so long as the Medicare and Medicaid Data
Bank is based on the current employer reporting requirement, it will neither suc-

cessfully address HCFA's concerns regarding mistaken primary payments nor jus-
tify the financial and administrative burdens imposed on employers.

1. Employer compliance
In many cases it will be impossible for employers to fully comply with current law.

Employers cannot easily obtain from employees any missing information that must
be reported. For example, employees' responses are frequently unreliable and are

time-consuming and expensive to verify. Further, employers' ability to request docu-
mentation to verify certain information to be reported, such as dependents' social

security numbers, is limited by privacy laws.

Obtaining information about dependents, in particular, will be difficult, time con-

suming, expensive, and in many cases impossible—especially for employers with

high work force turnover. The statute is sufficiently broad that employers appear

(48)
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to be required to report such information about retirees and their spouses, employ-
ees'

separated/divorced spouses and noncustodial dependent children who are still

covered under the employer's health plan, franchisees, participants in Taft-Hartley
plans, and many other persons who may fit the definition of "electing individuals"
under the statute—all of whom are either geographically dispersed

and difficult to

locate, or otherwise pose significant administrative problems for employers trying to

obtain accurate information.
As a result, employers are at risk to be assessed significant penalties for failure

to report information that they do not routinely possess and which they may not
be able to obtain from any other source.

2. Administrative and financial burden on employers:
The administrative and financial burden imposed on employers by full compliance

with the law is enormous. A significant portion of the information to be reported
to the data bank is not currently maintained by employers for any business purpose.
Nor is all of the required information routinely maintained by insurers. In many
cases, it will have to be compiled manually, at tremendous cost. In the aggregate,
employers will have to expend hundreds of millions of dollars annually to comply.
The only persons who have all the information HCFA needs are Medicare and

Medicaid enrollees themselves. HCFA claims it is too difficult for the government
to obtain this information directly from enrollees; instead, HCFA wants to burden
employers and their insurers. HCFA is relying on a false premise, however. The in-

formation will be far more difficult and expensive for employers to obtain than it

is for HCFA to obtain, in part because employers are required to obtain it from tens
of millions of additional persons who are neither Medicare nor Medicaid enrollees.

3. Utility of the data collected:

The rationale for the reporting requirement is to allow HCFA to match the health

coverage information received against other government records in an effort to iden-

tify employer plans that should be paying "primary" and thus prevent mistaken re-

imbursements for health care services by Medicare and Medicaid. However, em-
ployer reporting is an extremely inefficient means to obtain the information HCFA
is seeking.
Employers will have to report coverage information for more than 140 million in-

dividuals. But only a minute amount of the information employers will report will

be relevant to the data bank's purpose because, according to a preliminary General

Accounting Office
report, only about 2 percent of employees and their dependents

are Medicare or Medicaid beneficiaries subject to secondary payer rules. In many
industries with a young work force, such as food service and hospitality, the per-
centage may be even less.

Even where the data reported by employers is relevant, it will still not be suffi-

cient in many cases to enable HCFA to identify or prevent mistaken payments.
Moreover, by the time the information is reported to HCFA, processed by the data
bank, and incorporated into claims payment systems it will often be a year old or

more, further limiting its usefulness.

4. Availability of other sources of data:

HCFA should already receive, when claims are filed, much of the information that
is part of the employer reporting requirement. For example, under Medicare the
UB-92 and other claims forms require secondary payer information to be reported.
In fact, HCFA has not been successful at enforcing this claims-based reporting re-

quirement or fully incorporating the information it does receive into its systems.
HCFA has also been unable to take full advantage of additional information it re-

ceives from other sources, such as beneficiaries themselves and the Medicare Sec-

ondary Payer data match. It makes far more sense to ensure HCFA makes better
use of the information that it currently receives than to overwhelm it with data gen-
erated by the new employer reporting requirement.

5. Effective date and guidance:
Not only has the federal government imposed an unclear and unworkable report-

ing requirement on employers, it also has compounded the problem v/ith an unreal-
istic effective date. Due to several vague provisions in the statutory language, as
well as the complete lack of any timely guidance ft-om HCFA, many employers ei-

ther are unaware that they have an obligation to report this data or cannot deter-
mine with any certainty what their obligation is.

It is already too late to provide the guidance employers need to prepare to collect

and report data on employees' health coverage status for calendar year 1994. Em-
ployers would need to learn about and understand their obligation, train staff, re-

write payroll computer programs, modify health plan open season election forms,
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and otherwise prepare to report such information before they can successfully com-

ply with the law. Despite employers' good-faith efforts, there is likely to be wide-

spread noncompliance for calendar year 1994 and for an indeterminable period fol-

lowing the eventual publication of guidance.

CONCLUSION

The employer reporting requirement effectively forces employers to perform
HCFA's program administration, enforcement and compliance responsibilities in a

very inefTicient manner. Further, even if the reporting requirement itself were fea-

sible—which it emphatically is not—employers who spend (in the aggregate) hun-
dreds of millions of dollars annually attempting to comply with the law in good faith

will find their effort and expense squandered since the data received by HCFA will

be incomplete, incompatible, or unusable due to the impossibly short effective date
and the complete lack of any timely guidance.

Coalition members urge the Committee to ensure that the implementation and op-
eration of HCFA's Medicare and Medicaid Data Bank be excluded from the fiscal

year 1995 budget until the current employer reporting requirement is replaced with
a more efficient and cost-effective source of health coverage information. We hope
to work with you and others in Congress and the Administration to find an alter-

native means to address HCFA's secondary payer enforcement and compliance
needs that does not impose such disproportionate financial and administrative bur-

dens on employers. In particular, we urge that the multiple sources of data and data

collection vehicles already available to HCFA be adequately funded and imple-
mented rather than imposing this massive new reporting burden on employers.

o

82-848 (56)
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